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CHAIRMAN ART TORRES: The Subcommittee on Victims' Rights of the Senate Judiciary
Committee will come to order. We'd like to welcome the mémbers of the Assembly who are with us:
Assemblyman Stan Statham, I'd like to welcome you to the committee; Assemblyman Charles
Calderon, I'd like to welcome you to the committee as well;'and to my dear colleague in the Senate,
Senator Milton Marks, the chairman of the Democratic Caucus, we'd like to welcome you to the
Subcommittee as well.

To my left is Mr. Alan Gordon, who is counsel to the committee. To my far right is Miss Gloria
Anthony, who is a national urban fellow assigned to my office in the Senate. And to my immediate
right is Mr. Keith Higginbotham, who is the consultant to the Subcommittee on Victims' Rights.

We'd like to welcome everyone to the State Capifol this morning. As chairman of this
~committee, I regret that it is even necessary to call this hearing on the California Victims of Crime
restitution fund. Two years ago, officials of the fund were summoned before this very subcommittee
to answer many of the same charges that are with us today; about the shameful treatment that
victims of crime are receiving from a fund that was set up to serve them. '

In 1986, the Legislature approved budget augmentations that allowed the Victims of Crime
program more personnel and updated computers. So I am aghast that here again in 1987 the program
is again in a serious state of affairs. The confidential review of the program conducted during the
first four months ol 1987 by the State Department of General Services determined that nearly
750,000 was misspent as a result of lax procedures, a failure to follow laws, and administrative rules
and the overriding of internal controls by fund management.

There is an estimated 10-month backlog with 10,000 claims yet to be assigned to a claims
specialist. The program is backlogged due, we believe, to inadequate procedures for handling of
regular claims and supplemental claims. Even though the computer system that was installed in April
of 1986 is state of the art, the Board has failed to get properly trained staff to maintain it and to
train the current staff on its use. Even though each desk in that office has a terminal, the system is
used mostly for mere inquiry as to the status of claims. There are no easy-to-use programs for staff
to cross-reference claims, to detect overpayments, or to aid in managerial tasks. Needless to say,
there are no hookups to Victim Witness centers as promised.

The 1986-87 budget of this Legislature approved 64 new positions to add over a 50% increase in
staff, but the current management and the administration failed to allot for additional space so that
‘they were unable to hire.

This program, I believe, is revictimizing crime victims with long delays and inconsistent
administrative policies.

Today, we have called those responsible for this fund before this Legislature, both the Assembly
- and the Senate, so that we can act quickly to end the shameful treatment the crime victims are

receiving. This hearing will serve as the initial investigation of the mismanagement of the restitution
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program for crime victims, and if we feel further hearings are necessary, we shall proceed
accordingly- |

But the goal of this subcommittee is not to conduct a witch hunt, not to defame or shame
people into determining what interactions may have taken place in offices. The purpose of this
inquiry is to find out why these funds are not being paid to those people who are eligible for them.
That's our only interest; to get to the facts and to get to the matter and to get to the solution of this
problem. The goal of this subcommittee has been to reduce this backlog and ensure that the
processing of claims is completed within the statutory range of 90 days.

Assemblyman Calderon, who has provided extreme leadefship on this issue for the last 22 years
in the Assembly, has also requested, along with this subcommittee, an intensive administrative and
fiscal audit to be completed on this program by the Auditor General. You will find copies of the
focus of this audit on the table before you.

Several witnesses, however, have been subpoenaed before this subcommittee to testify. Many
of these witnesses are terrified of future harrassment and retaliation by their supervisors for being
here at all today. Let me put all on notice that if any member of this subcommittee or any member
of the Legislature is notified that any individual here before us today has any actions, formal or
informal, taken against them because of their presence here today, we will take all necessary and
‘appropriate actions to ensure that a full investigation into those matters is initiated.

This crime fund was established by Senator McAteer in 1965 to compensate innocent victims of
crime for documented financial losses incurred as a direct result of that crime. It is a first in/and(?)
the largest program in the nation. Since 1978, the Board of Control has administered all aspects of
the program, including verification of claims which was formerly performed by the Department of
Justice. During this time, the Board opened three offices: one in Sacramento, Los Angeles, and San
Francisco. Their main responsibilities were to develop ongbing working relationships with local law
enforcement agencies to provide direct assistance to victims. |

In the '85-86 budget, this program was augmented by an additional 24 positions, and additional
funding was included to allow for joint po>wers agreements for local Victim Witness centers for full
verification of claims and to enhance computer capabilities, includihg linkage with local Victim
Witness centers.

We hope that this hearing will produce solutions, not hysteria. We hope that this hearing will
produce direction and focus and in the end vision to resolve a problem that we all want to resolve.
Whether you're an employee of the state, whether you're a legislator, we all work for the same
taxpayer, and we owe responsibility to him and to her to provide the best service possible. And even
more so in those cases where people have been victims of crime, violent crime in California, we owe
them even a higher standard to complete and to fulfill.

Senator Milton Marks for comments.

SENATOR MILTON MARKS: I don't have too much to add to what you just said. 1 think it's a
very important matter that we're undertaking. I am the successor to Gene McAteer, who started this

program, and therefore I am obviously very interested in this program. I'm very pleased that the the
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‘chairman has made a statement with reference to the witnesses who are test'ifying here. There must

not be any retaliation against those witnesses. We must make certain that the witnesses who come

“here who give their testimony are permitted to operate hereafter in their department as they have

done before, and that no action will be taken whatsoever to penalize them or make it more difficult

“for them, and I'm going to watch to see that that does occur."

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Assemblyman Calderon.

ASSEMBLYMAN CHARLES CALDERON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I'd like to commend your
efforts with regard to this hearing. I think it's extremely important that we do exactly as you have
outlined, and that is to figure out how we can make the victims restitution program work in
California.

In 1965, when California first established a victims restitution program, it was considered a
model program and the first in the country that focused on victims' rights and attempted to
understand the victims' problems as they moved through thé criminal justice system. That program,
since 1965, although it was new and visionary, has not worked properly since then.

We have now seen, I think, in the media, and I must commend Channel 10 because I think they
are the first in the media to have focused on the significance and importance of this issue insofar as
the people of California are concerned, but we have seen that there have been very, very serious
problems.

Two years ago, I introduced legislation that would have reorganized the victims restitution

program; would have removed jurisdiction from the Board of Control; and would have set up a
separate victims agency to administer victims programs to focus entirely and exclusively on the
problems of victims. That legislation did not make it through the process. Ihope to introduce it —- or
will introduce it again, and I hope that we can discover better ways to improve on that legislation
through this hearing, and I hope that the testimony that will be provided will help us in that regard.
' But we must not, I think, underscore the gravity of the situation that exists now. 1 have
requested, as has the chairman of this subcommittee, internal audits by the Auditor General, but in
addition, have requested that the Attorney General look into the possibility of criminal conduct in
connection with the administration of the victims restitution program. And whereas, I don't think we
should have a witch hunt. I think we should never forget the gravity of the situation here and the
extreme need that we have to set up a program that will work.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you, Mr. Calderon. Mr. Statham?

ASSEMBLYMAN STAN STATHAM: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you for letting me
participate, not being on your committee, and to participate in your hearing today. I wanted
everyone in the room to know that what happens here today will have more than just California
implications. California had the first victims restitution program and now states across the United
States are copying this program. Less than two months ago, I met with the director of the victims
restitution program in the State of Utah. They're very excited about their program, and it is totally

based on what's happening here in California. So we must make sure, not just for victims here in
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California but victims across the United States of Arﬁerica, that our program works best because ours
is the model.
 Thank you.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you, Mr. Statham. I'd like to have Mr. Clint DeWitt explain the
swearing in procedures for the various witnesses. Mr. DeWitt, Legislative Counsel.

MR. CLINT DeWITT: Yes, Senator Torres. The witnesses that are appearing here voluntarily
will be sworn and will give their testimony without any immunity. Those that are under subpoena,
that are compelled to testify by the committee, will be governed by immunity under Section 9410 of
the Government Code which precludes any criminal prosecution for anything that may come out in
their testimony.

SENATOR MARKS: May I ask one question?

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes, Senator Marks.

SENATOR MARKS: Are you going to notify us as to which witnesses are here under immunity
beforehand? ‘

MR. DeWITT: 1 believe the chairman is going to notify each witness of which ones are
appearing under subpoena and which are not.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you, Mr. DeWitt. Cur first set of witnesses is Miss Deborah
Spence and Martha Neuman. Would you please come forward?

| (SWEARING IN OF WITNESSES)

MR. DeWITT: Please raise your right hand. Do you solemnly swear or affirm the testimony
that you're about to give before this committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth?

Please be seated.

- CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you very much. Miss Deborah Spence, would you like to begin?
Just speak into the mike. Bring the mike forward and just speak directly into it, and just take a deep
breath and relax. Everything's going to be okay. And we'll proceed.

MS. DEBORAH SPENCE: Okay.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Just tell us your storv.

MS. SPENCE: My name is Debbie Spence. I'm 28 years old. I have three daughters. I am
raising them alone. I'm a full-time student at a clérical training program. My goal is to become
financially independent, as I am an AFDC recipient. '

I became aware of the Victim Witness program through my -- as a result of my eldest daughter's
molest. I applied for assistance in December. I received a notice in April of '87 saying that my
application was received in April of '87.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So in April of '87, your application process began for you.

MS. SPENCE: Right.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How did you feel this first meeting went?

MS. SPENCE: My first meeting was in December of '86.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And how did it go for you?
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MS. SPENCE: 1 left there feeling that I was eligible, with the impression that I qualified, and
that there would be no problem getting assistance, only finding a therapist that would accept it.

- CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what communication have you received from the program staff as a
result of that first application?

MS. SPENCE: Just the one letter I just talked about.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you received additional correspondence since December of '867

MS. SPENCE: No.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How much in counseling fees do you owe your therapist now?

MS. SPENCE: My last bill that I opened was September '87, It was $1,890.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So, since December of that time -- is that when you began the
counseling in respect to the incident?

MS. SPENCE: [ initially saw my therapist in December in one session with my husband. Then I
began seeing her regularly in January of '87. 4

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What plans are you making now since the fund, as I understand it, has
not forwarded any money to you? Is that correct?

MS. SPENCE: Right. Ihaven't received any funds.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You haven't received any funds. How are you trying to make payment
with the therapist now, who obviously has not been paid for some time?

MS. SPENCE: I'm unable to make payments to her.

CHAIRMAN TORKES: And what has she said to you?

MS. SPENCE: She said that I should be covered under Victim Witness, not to worry about it.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What's been the response? I'm sure you've called the Victims program
since then to find out why there has been such a delay in any payments to you. What has been their
response to you? ,

MS. SPENCE: 1 have not cal{ed themn myself, but Suzanne Baxter, my therapist, has inquired |
quite a bit. ‘

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Your therapist has inquired quite a bit. And what has she found out?

MS. SPENCE: That they l<eep putting the blame on onée person or the other.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All r1ght,

MS. SPENCE: Or the responsibility.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Okay. Are any other members of your famlly involved in the Victims of
Crime program?

MS. SPENCE: My eldest daughter.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Your eldest daughter is. What kind of treatment is she receiving at this
point? _

MS. SPENCE: We both receive group therapy and individual therapy.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So she's receiving group and individual therapy in terms of the initial
crime. \ L

MS. SPENCE: Right.
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: Is Miss Baxter here today?

MS. SPENCE: Yes.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Would you please come forward, Miss Baxter? You'd better
swear her in. '

(SWEARING IN OF WITNESS)

MR. DeWITT: Please raise your right hand. Do you solemnly swear or affirm that the
testimony that you're about to give before this committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing
but the truth?

A Please be seated. '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Welcome to the committee, Miss Baxter.

MS. SUZANNE BAXTER: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Miss Spence has indicated to us that you really were the one who was
communicating with the Victims of Crime on her behalf. Is that correct?

MS. BAXTER: Yes.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what were your experiences in those communications, and when did
they begin and how many have they been since you've been seeing Miss Spence?

MS. BAXTER: I communicated with the Sacramento County office shortly after she went in
and applied and brought me back the forms to fill out, talking with them, and they indicated that it
was their opinion she would meet the eligibility requirements. So I completed the papers that I had
to -~ the verifications and forms that I needed to and sent them in, I think it was early April of '87. 1
waited quite a while and made numerous phone calls -- I'didn't date in the beginning -~ starting this
summer to the local office. They would refer me to the state and it went back and forth.

Then I started documenting my phone calls and my efforts to see what was going on, and if I
could look at my notes, at the time that her account was 9 months in arrears is when I started writing
down -- I had contacted both the state and Sacramento earlier, but in August I started calling Mr.
Lawler and Maria Keller, who was the analyst assigned to Debbie's case. Mr. Lawler indicated that
he had sent in the forms in April -- April 22. He sent in other requests, or supplemental claims, on
June 11th and August 11th of '87. Mrs. Keller never returned any of my calls. Eventually, I was able
to get directly through to her and she told me the problem was with Sacramento County, that they
had not followed the procedures in this case. So when I called Sacramento County back to say that
the problems seemed to be with them, they said no, that the Board's always changing their
requirements and doesn't tell them and then they find out later so it really wasn't the county, it really
is the state. And 1 just felt like I didn't know where to go at that point.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You were in essence a bureaucratic ping pong going back and forth?

MS. BAXTER: Uh huh. And that's what Sacramento County said, that the providers are caught
in the middle. '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How many other cases do you handle besides Miss Spence that are
dependent upon payment from this Victims of Crime fund?

MS. BAXTER: Well, currently I have four, because I have stopped taking Victim Witness. I
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have not taken anyone since Miss Spence in January. Iused to have more but what's happening now is
I'm kind of -~ I've withdrawn from the program but I am continuing services with those clients that I
accepted. '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And why have you withdrawn from the program?

MS. BAXTER: Because you don't get paid. Eventually, they assure us, that we will be paid, but
it's been 11 months since I accepted Mrs. Spence's case, and with the other victims, every single
Victim Witness case I have ever taken, it has -- payment has always been 10 months, and in one case
16 months, before I got my first payment. And when you do get a payment, it's usually -~ I'm going to
say it like a token payment. The bill may be 2,000 and you will get a -- I will receive a check for 250.
And because I -- I wrote a letter, finally, out of frustration, citing Mrs. Spence's case, but it's just
typical. All of my Victim Witness clients were willing to allow me to cite their cases as examples in
my letter. I'm in private practice so I'm unable to continue providing services to clients where I don't
get paid for a year. '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Has this been the experience with other therapists that work with the
program in the Sacramento area?

MS. BAXTER: Yes. All of them. Everyone I know.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How would you seek to improve the program, given your personal
experience? ‘

MS. BAXTER: Well, back in '85, 1 had a problem and I contacted the director of the Board of
Control then, and they indicated that there were steps taken to streamline this process so there
would be a 90-day turnaround, and then based on that, I feel very comifortable in accepting clients
where | will not be ~- you know, where I'm going to wait 90 days for payment. That's not a problem. I
don't know really how to administrate, but I would think if there must be some way that claims can be
denied or granted sooner than 11 months -~ with Mrs. Spence they have not even indicated yet if she's
going to be eligible. So it's possible that I'm not...

CHAIRMAN TORRES: They have not even determined whether she is eligible?

MS. BAXTER: Right. So either I will not be paid or she's going to be stuck with a large bill
that will -- 1 don't think she's able to pay her bill.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Is there anything else you'd like to add?

MS. BAXTER: I would like to say that originally when I decided not to accept Victim Witness
cases, | was able, at the time that new clients would call me for services, I was able to refer them.
This was maybe back in January. And in fact, I attempted to refer Mrs. Spence at that time. I know .
I have not been able to even refer the clients who call and ask for my services because I have no
therapists that I know who are accepting Victim Witness clients, and so I refer them back to the
county. I'm sure there are therapists that do accept them, but I've been practicing for five years - I
know a number of therapists -- and I don't know anybody. So I don't even refer anymore.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. I'm going to ask for your professional opinion now as a
therapist. The program was established to provide help for thos;e victims to deal with their specific
problems. Does the lack of payment, does the lack of determining eligibility, what impact does that
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have on the stress that's already been created by the crime itself, and what impact does that have
with ongoing therapy?

MS. BAXTER: The victims that I'm seeing have significant trauma from the crime, such as fear
and anger and shame. When -- first of all, if they have to go from therapist to therapist trying to
obtain services and are repeatedly told I don't accept it, I think that that just makes them feel more
victimized, that they aren't ablé -- you know, that they are almost rejected.

In terms of when they do find a therapist that will accept them and then the therapist isn't paid,
from my experience, there has been embarrassment, there's been concern whether their services will
be terminated before their treatment is concluded. One of my clients has been very reluctant to ever
contact me in between appointments -- there were times of crisis -- because of feeling
embarrassment that the bill isn't being taken care of. They should not have to worry about these
kinds of issues when they have much more significant problems that they could be dealing with.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So there appears to be a double victimization: first by the defendant,
who has been convicted of the crime or accused of the crime, and then by our own state government.

MS. BAXTER: I think so. I feel real bad when someone calls me. I get about three to four
referrals a month for victims, and I feel real bad when I tell them that I cannot take them, and I know
that they are going to experience that as they keep looking for therapists. They do feel victimized
again.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So in Sacramento County thén, and that's your frame of reference and
expertise, the victims that find themselves in this situation, are there any victims who can never find
a therapist to help them deal with their problem because there is no confidence by the therapy
community in Sacramento for payment?

MS. BAXTER: I don't know. Idon't know. Sometimes I've been recontacted two or three weeks
later by a victim saying that she has been unable to find someone, would I reconsider. But I can't say
whether or not they can never find one.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And upon that reconsideration, your answer still is no.

MS. BAXTER: Yes, it's still no.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks, then Assemblyrhan Calderon.

SENATOR MARKS: Let me ask a question of the chairman, if I may. Or maybe I should -- I'm
not sure who I should ask this for. Is there money appropriated to pay these programs? Is there

“money appropriated by the State of California? Is that one of the problems? They' haven't
appropriated enough money? (Answer inaudible.) We have not? (

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Davis apparently passed a piece of legislation to provide for
funding for the bill now?

SENATOR MARKS: And what happened to that bill?

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: We both did.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And Assemblyman Calderon. That was signed, I believe.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Yeah, it was signed.

SENATOR MARKS: And how much was appropriated into that bill?
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: About 24 million, I believe, Assemblyman? Is that correct?

SENATOR MARKS: There's $24 million in the fund now? _

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: No, no, no. The fund is -~ I don't know what is in the fund. I
don't know what is going on with the fund right now or how much money is left, but it was scheduled
to go bankrupt unless we provided additional revenues. And so we -- Senator Davis and I -~coauthored

legislation -- it was double-joined -- that provided for an additional penalty assessment to provide

‘more dollars for ythe restitution fund.

SENATOR MARKS: And what happened to that bill?

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: And that bill was signed by the Governor. So now it's just a
question of whether or not the courts will be able to -- will collect that additional penalty assessment
from the defendants.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: It was an additional penalty assessment, Senator, of $2 which would, in
most good circumstances, would have allowed for about 24 million to be appropriated.

SENATOR MARKS: What I'm trying to find out is the problem -- and I don't think the problem
is this -~ is the problem for paying her, is it related to the fact that there isn't enough money in the
fund?

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Apparently not, but we'll be listening from witnesses to testify to that
point.

SENATOR MARKS: Because if there is money in the fund, it should be paid. It certainly should
be paid quicker. ‘

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Well, I certainly agree and I think that this is what this hearing
is about as well. I've authored legislation that would reduce the backlog, which is currently anywhere
from nine months to one year and has been longer in the past in terms of meeting victims' claims.
I've attempted to introduce -- or pass legislation that would require that claims be processed within
90 days upon the time -- from the time they're submitted. The Governor vetoed that legislation.

I want to ask, Miss Baxter, whether or not you have taken on victims ~— well, I think you
indicated that you do see victims. I assume that you have not been compensated for your services.
Do you have any outstanding debts, victims that...

MS. BAXTER: Oh, yes. But I must say that I have been compensated for some of my services,
other victims, not Mrs. Spence, but other people 1 have received payment. But I do have an
outstanding...

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Well, that's what I'm asking. I assume that you have advanced
countless hours in services and you have not been compensated by the Board.

MS. BAXTER: Yes.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: And the reason why I want to raise that issue is because in my,
dealings with the victims restitution board, there's an attitude, an attitude that when we point out
the fact that there are people who are willing to provide counseling services, medical services, and
other services to victims of crime and wait for the money and they're not being paid, that's a

problem. They seem to suggest that the program's not for the providers, it's for the victims. Well,
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the fact of the matter is, withoyt the providers there is no victim services. There is nothing for the
victims. And this attitude sort of permeates the victims restitution program, and 1 think it's
important to point that out in addition to everything you've testified to, Miss Baxter.

ASSEMBLYMAN STATHAM: Mr. Chairman? Just an add-on to what the chairman asked you, if
I could ask you a question, Miss Baxter. Have you had an opportunity to commiserate with other
therapists in the Greater Sacramento Area, and if so, have they had a similar experience with the
Board when you talk to your colleagues?

MS. BAXTER: Yes. Without exception.

ASSEMBLYMAN STATHAM: All right, thank you.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Thank you véry much, Miss Baxter. Miss Neuman.

MS. MARTHA NEUMAN: My name is Martha Neuman. I work as a student research assistant
for the Department of Food and Agriculture, and last February, on February 5th, I was beaten up in
an attempted rape in Sacramento and I applied to the Victim Witness program for assistance to deal
with my medical bills at U.C. Med Center. To date, those bills have gone to collection.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What was the date of your first visit to the program? Did you make
application at that time?

MS. NEUMAN: 1 did make application. Idon't remember the first date; it was within a week of
February 5th.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what were you advised at that time and by whom? Do you
remember?

MS. NEUMAN: I talked to Diane Chapin(?), and she told me that I qualified for the program and
that all my expenses would be taken care of, and that if I needed to see a counselor, there would be
no problem, they would take care of my bills, that they would look for the police report. And I told
her that I have insurance but that I have a $500 deductible, and she said go ahead and apply with my ‘
insurance company, but then when I received my other bills for follow-up visits to just submit them to
her and she would take care of them.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: On what date did you go to that first visit, the month or year? Do you
recall?

MS, NEUMAN: In February.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Of what year?

MS. NEUMAN: Of 1987. .

CHAIRMAN TORRES: February of 1987. And when did you receive correspondence from the
program after that?

MS. NEUMAN: October Ist from the State Board of Control. I've never received any
correspondence from the Sacramento program.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you went directly to the State Board.

MS. NEUMAN: No, I went through the Sacramento program but they have never contacted me.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So no correspondence from either program to you until October of 1987.

MS. NEUMAN: Mm hmm.
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what did that correspondence say?

MS. NEUMAN: It's just a form letter that says it will take six months to process my
application.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks. _

SENATOR MARKS: Isn't there any time -- there is no -- I find it incredible. You mean to say
there is no time limit in which this Board must act? I've been a judge and we get crificized, I think
appropriately, for delaying cases. At least they go forward or seek to go forward. I can't understand
it. There's no time limit? "

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Two years ago we held a hearing in Los Angeles wherein at that point,
Lane Richmond, who was the director of the program, indicated they would comply with a 90-day
requirement. And I believe they had for a while and then it just -- as soon as Mr. Richmond left,
apparently that backlog started increasing again. At least that was my experience.

Mr. Calderon?

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: With this 1223, which was legislation that provided more money
for the restitution fund, we leveraged the department and the Governor's office into signing in now a
strict 90-day time period within which the Board must meet the claims of victims. But as it will
become apparent, I think, in this hearing, they're incapable of meeting that.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Or else what? If they didn't comply with the 90 days, what was the
sanction?

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Then they'd -- well, they'd be in violation of the law, and they
were to report to the Legislature and the Legislature would take further action but through the
budgetary process. But there was a legal standard, a mandatory legal requirement, that claims be
satisfied in 90 days. '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And that standard has not been met.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: That's correct. It has never been met. Well, I shouldn't say
never, but traditionally, historically, has gone unmet. '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks?

SENATOR MARKS: Well, there are provisions of law that relate to a judge not complying with
_the cases in a certain perijod of time. You can hold up the salary, and there are many other things
you can do. You're telling us, me, that there is nothing at the moment we, in the Legislature, can do
to require that action take place within 90 days? I find it inconceivable.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Ii's not inconceivable nor is it improbable if it's not just been enforced
and that's what we need to look at.

Miss Neuman, please continue.

MS. NEUMAN: My insurance company paid -- my original bill was about $1,097, and my
insurance company paid $550 of that in May. So in May, I submitted that much to Diane at the
Sacramento County program. And then I -- you know, I kept getting bills from the Medical Center
with the same balance and I submitted those in July and then in September. And then in September I

got really angry and I wrote a letter to the District Attorney's Office, and it was forwarded to
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 Brendon Lawler and he called me and he said that the problem and the hold-up was at the state level,
but he didn't tell me why it took them from May until the end of September to file my claim with the
State Board of Control. And he said I should write to my elected officials and not even deal with the
State Board of Control. A

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And did you do so?

MS. NEUMAN: Mm hmm.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And who did you write to?

MS. NEUMAN: Phil Isenberg.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what date was that?

MS. NEUMAN: It was...

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Was that October 7, 19877

MS. NEUMAN: Mm hmm.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And he wrote back to you October 19, 1987 and letting you know that he
was going to try and do something about it. Do you know of other victims that you may have
encountered in your experiences that have dealt with the program and been dealt with in the same
way?

MS. NEUMAN: No, not at all. |

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You don't know any victims that are...

MS. NEUMAN: No. o

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How are you doing now?

MS. NEUMAN: I'm doing okay. I mean, I just wish my bill would be paid. I'd like to forget
about this but I can't because everytime I get a statement from the hospital, it says your bill has gone
to collection.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And it reminds you of everything.

MS. NEUMAN: Yes.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How big is your bill now, Miss Neuman?

MS. NEUMAN: $657. |

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I want to thank you both for being with us today. I know it's been very
difficult for you to go through this and I hope it's -- we've tried to make it as comfortable as possible
and we appreciate you coming here. And just let me say to you, and I think I speak on behalf of the
members of this subcommittee, that your voices will not be unheard. We will do something. Thank
you very much. _

Miss Nancy Kless, Eduardo Escobar? Do you want to come forward; Mr. Escobar; so we can
swear you in and get moving? Welcome to the committee. Miss Kless? Please identify yourself.

MS. NANCY KLESS: I'm Nancy Kless. I'm a licensed clinical social worker and the director of
the Crime Victim Center in Los Angeles.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How has the current backlog affected your program, Miss Kless?

MS. KLESS: We've had a backlog for a long time, and in the last...

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What is a long time?
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MS. KLESS: For the last year on a cash basis, our expenditures have been greater than our
income; and for the last six months, we've been in a financial crisis to the point that we've had to lay
off staff and we've been threatened to close our doors.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Now, how much is your crime center owed by the state? ‘

MS. KLESS: Well, according to my most recent calculations, and when we talk about overdue
claims, we're talking about claims where they were initiated before April of 1987. So when Miss
Spence was talking about an April of. ‘87 ihitiation, that seemed.like a new claim to me. So when I
calculated those figures, taking into account problem cases that we may not collect on, 1 found that
we had close to $150,000 in cases where there's never been payments, and on supplemental claims
over $150,000. ‘

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Now, on those figures, are all those claims eligible for reimbursement?

MS. KLESS: We can't know for sure on every single claim, but we have gotten status reports,
and all those claims have applications in Sacramento and are being processed. On the supplementals,
they've already been approved and have been awarded, and we've gotten the bill and we're just
waiting for further payment.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: When's the last time you received the status of a client account by the
Board?

MS. KLESS: We received a big report on October 26th.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Does that include a payment?

- MS. KLESS: Well, would you like me to give a little history about what's happened, how we...

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Mr. Chairman?

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes, Mr. Calderon.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: You provide services in advance of payment. Do you also
advance money? Do you advance any money?

MS. KLESS: No, we don't advance money. We provide all different kinds of services to victims
of violent crime, and the only kinds of people we -- only clients that we help are victims of violent
crime. And we see all kinds of victims and we also work with other providers in the community. Sa
if we can't provide something directly -- for example, certain kinds of medical services, pharmacies,
hospitals, dentists -~ we also -- they will take patients on our word and offer them services and wait
for payment as well. So we have obligations to many different providers in the community because
we coordinate all the services because we want to meet crime victims' needs very comprehensively.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: And you also take private contributions as well?

MS. KLESS: Yeah, we have grants, donations, lots of loans, and we also bill insurance, of
course.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: And so you're using that money in order to provide services,
originally in hopes of being reimbursed once the claim's to be submitted to the state. Is that right?

MS. KLESS: Most of the money that we've —- we have a debt of over $300,000. We have bank
loans, personal loans. Most of our therapists are independent contractors and they provide service

and wait for payment, and recently some of them have been so upset that they're unwilling to take
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anymore clients until they get paid on the clients they've already treated; because they've put in
‘hours and hours and hours of service, and often by the time we - we've had very few denials, but by
the time we even know what the status of the case is, whether it's going to be approved or denied,
that person -- the therapist has already put in months and months of psychotherapy.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: How long is your -- when was your organization established and
how did it come to be? :

MS. KLESS: I'm the founder of the organization and we're a nonprofit organization, and we
founded in May of 1984; so we've been around for 3% years.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: And how was it that 'you came to establish this particular
service for victims?

MS. KLESS: Well, as a social worker, I had worked in various different agencies and hospitals
and outpatient clinics. I've worked with battered women, child abuse; and while working in a hospital,
since I spoke Spanish, I was once called to a floor where there was a Spanish speaking gunshot victim.
And it turned out that she had been shipped through the emergency room up to the medical floor and
hadn't beén given any special intervention for the trauma. Whereas, if she had been a rape victim;
she would have. And I realized that a lot of crime victims were slipping through the cracks and
decided that that was a service that was very badly needed in the community.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: And now you will go bankrupt if you don't get some -- if you're
not able to get some of your bills paid?

MS. KLESS: Well, my board has been meeting regularly, and the board is determined to keep us
open if at all possible. What happened, we began asking the Board of Control to help us to expedite
our claims, that we were in financial crisis, in May. And we were promised that they would expedite
our claims, that they would pull our claims and give us status reports a.d push them through as fast
as they could so we would not have to close our doors. And at that point, it was very crucial and we
thought we would have to close.

And what happened was, over the months since May, instead of having an increase in income
and claims paid, we actually had an overall decrease; and in fact, October was our lowest month of
all time. We received under $5,000 for only six claims in October, and we have outstanding hundreds
and hundreds of claims because we see many, many people over the years.

During that month, one of our board members lent the agency $10,000. We laid off a couple of
staff people and we did meet finally -- we met with Miss Embree and Mr. Eaton on October 26th
because we did get a status report at that time after we made a lot of noise in the community. I was
very patient and [ felt that they were promising that they would help and that they would, and then
when they didn't, the board directed me to start contacting legislators to help us. And once I did
that, we got a very good response actually; 15 pages of status reports. And in fact, the last hearing,
they said that we were going to be paid about $30,000 but that was out of about $300,000 that we
calculate due. :

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Now, did Miss Embree and Mr. Eaton come down to your offices?

MS. KLESS: Yes, they did, and they also met with the district attorney's Victim Assistance
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program at the same time.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Whose buttons did you push to make that happen?

MS. KLESS: A lot of people. 1 wrote and called various Assemblymen, vour office, Mr.
Calderon's office, the Secretary of State, the Governor's office, various different State Senators and
Assembly people.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I'd like to get into the basic policies of the Board of Control and to
understand what the impact has been of the change in those policies on your program. Can you give
us two examples before the rush of support came around in October of this year for your program;
what had happened up to that point? You've given us the amounts of money that are owed to you.
Not all of those may or may not be eligible, so we don't know that for sure because eligibility has not
been determined on all the cases, but what has been those policies and how would you change the
frustration that's out there that we've been experiencing in our offices?

MS. KLESS: Well, I think one of the main problems is that there's no consistent communication
or no guidelines, or there are no policies told to us or to any other providers. And what Mr. Calderon
just said about -- that the program always says, "Well, we are only obligated to the victim," that's
exactly what gets carried out. And I keep saying, "But you're not taking care of the victim if you
don't take care of the providers." So therefore, we never know really what the policy and guidelines
are, and if ‘we ask our Victim Assistance program, "Well, what about this case, what's going to
happen," they'll say they really don't know. All they can do is base it on what kinds of things have
happened in the past.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, can you give me an example?

MS. KLESS: Yes. Well, there are different kinds of examples. Some have to do with eligibility
of clients, and we see clients who are eligible or ineligible, but because we use so many independent
contractors who have to get paid, we have to determine who's going to treat them.

But there are other situations that have come up recently that has to do with kinds of fees
they're going to pay. For example, always in the past, we were told if a person was a Medi-Cal
recipient and we weren't Medi-Cal providers, that we didn't -- we could just bill the program, get
paid, and we always did. Also, if someone was an HMO member but wanted specialized treatment
through the crime victim center, the Victim Assistance program said just bill the HMO, and if it's
denied, the victims program will pay, and they did. Now we're being told that no, you have to have
gotten a referral from the HMO, which we could do easily but we can't retroactively, and that if we
didn't bill Medi-Cal we may not get paid. And those kinds of things have great impact because all our
therapists have provided services in good faith and we've always gotten paid, and no one told us the
change in policy. . |

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What was the response from Eaton and Embree when they came to your
offices and you asked them -- I presume you asked them -- those questions?

MS. KLESS: Well, actually, they're the ones that broﬁght that up. When they brought in the
status report, they said, "Well, these were things that the Board had to decide,”" that they weren't

sure what would happen in those cases. But my concern about that is it's okay to have policies like
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that and guidelines but let us know and don't act on the cases we treated and completed treatment
with if there's going to be a change in policy. Let us know before you start implementing it and only
start...

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who told you about those policies initially? I'm trying to...

MS. KLESS: I never heard about that until October 26th.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You never heard about the problems with the HMO's and...

MS. KLESS: No. No, not until we got our status report where they were saying, "Well, these-

might not be reimbur§ab1e," because of this or that or the other thing.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, it wasn't until October that you realized what was eligible and
what was not. ’

MS. KLESS: Yeah. And those decisions aren't even clearly made yet. It's just a matter of
the -- now it has to go to the Board themselves for them to decide, is my understanding.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: They stated to you at that October 26th meeting that the problem is the
Board of Control and its three members in deciding on uniform policies and guidelines?

MS. KLESS: Yes. Though I believe that the program makes recommendations regarding those
issues to them.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I can't imagine the three nominees sitting on that Board of Control

‘making all the decisions about intimate guidelines regarding an administrative agency. 1 would

presume those recommendations would come from the staff and the directors of those agencies.

MS. KLESS: I expect so.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You expect sc or you know s0?

MS. KLESS: Idon't really know.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Escobar?

MR. EDUARDO ESCOBAR: Yes, good morning, Mr. Chairman. Good morning, members of the
committee. Thank you for having me here today. I came here with the hope that my testimony will
be helpful in lending credence to the fact that the victims' claims need to be expedited.

I'm also here to strongly object to the excessive delays in payment; and secondly, to the
arbitrary manner in which claims are approved or not approved.

Over the last couple of years, I've been working with the Victims of Crime program. At the
present, I have about -~ I'm the provider for about 22 claims with an outstanding balance of $48,000
plus.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You have an outstanding balance of $48,0007

MR. ESCOBAR: $48,000. '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How many clients does that represent?

MR. ESCOBAR: That represents about 22.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Twenty-two clients and all of them, as far as you know, are eligible for
reimbursement from the Victims fund?

MR. ESCOBAR: That's right. A couple of the claims were denied and I'm in the process of
appealing those. As you can imagine, that has created a financial crisis for myself, and I won't get

-16-




into that too much.

I also wanted to state I understand and 1 respect what Miss Baxter said before, how some
therapists, you know, just refuse to take those claims. Hox}ve\;er, my position is different. Even
though I've continued to have difficulties in collecting those claims, I believe in this committee and I
believe that they will be paid eventually, and I see it as my responsibility to be sitting here before
you today. I prefer to be here myself instead of having some of my patients come and be here.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who are your patients, Mr. Escobar? What kind of practice do you
have?

MR. ESCOBAR: I'm an independent practitioner. I'm a marriage, family, and child counselor,
and the majority of my patients are children. These are children who've been victimized and
molested.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Sexually abused and molestea.

MR. ESCOBAR: That's right. And I'm sure that you're familiar with what the process is like for
children. By the time that the crime is reported, they talk to approximately 6-10 people. You know,
investigators, Children Services' worker, police. Children are asked to -- subpoenaed to court,
sometimes asked to testify. And I think it's very countertherapeutic for patients to be changing
therapists. I myself have gotten a couple of patients who basically other therapisfs refused to see
them. I've gotten patients who saw other therapists for a period of time and then the therapists
basically had it with not receiving any payment. Again, I not only see myself as a therapist for these
children but also as an advocate, surrogate parent, and things like that.

But I believe that, as was stated here before, that the process, as it is now, is really a deterrent
to therapists like myself who are committed to working with economically disadvantaged population;
victims of crimes. . ’ . |

Just a footnote. I originally began working with offenders, and I've seen over 300 offenders in
my practice, and not a one of those adult pedophiles was ever treated for their own sexual
victimization as a child.

1 think it's also perplexing that -- I have associates that work for the California Youth Authority
and I know that offenders go into the Youth Authority and they have a sex offenders program, and as
soon as they go into the Youth Authority, offenders get evaluated, they begin an intensive treatment
program, they leave on parole, and they get therapy and they don't pay one cent.

Without using any psycho babble like, you know, transference and countertransference, I like
the question that you asked before: how these delays and all these problems, what kind of ah impact
that has on treatment. First of all, some of the patients -- well, the patients are basically up in the
air. You know, they don't know if their claim is going to get paid. They don't know if tomorrow I'm
going to say forget it, I can't see you anymore.

I know that most of you probably have an appreciation for how very difficult it is for victims to
come forward; you know the immense amount of shame and guilt and helplessnessy that they feel. And
I think that this very inefficient lengthy process basically exacerbates their feelings of helplessness,
and it -- one of the phenomenons that always happens in 'ther‘apy is that people, no matter how much
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they want help, there is some level of resistance, and I think all these problems also reinforce that
resistance. You know, why should I get -- I'm talking from the patient's point of view -~ why should I
get involved in this treatment process where I might not be able to continue?

 And you asked before if -- you asked the other therapists if they had any suggestions. I hope
you'll allow me. 1 had one suggestion that I thought of as I was sitting there listening earlier. In the
same way that insurance companies have a preferred provider kind of program where they have
clinicians who have been already checked out, their licenses, their credentials, their experience, and
I'm wondering if there could be some kind of process which will make the program more aware of who
the providers are, and I think maybe that might expedite things or be helpful.

MS. KLESS: Idon't think the problem is the providers. The problem is verifying the claims and
getting the claims through the process. I don't think it makes any difference who the provider is as
far as the holdups go.

I'd like -~ could I just say one thing?

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I haven't finished with Mr. Escobar.

MS.. KLESS: Oh, I'm very sorry.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: That's all right. What kind of personal dealings have you had with the
Victims fund? Have you called on behalf of clients asking what was going on?

MR. ESCOBAR: Yes. I've called many, many times and have all these ~- you know, I live in Los
Angeles so I have all these long distance telephone bills. I call many times regarding claims, and as
you stated before, I get ping-ponged back and forth; you know, call the local office. And then they
say, "Well, we sent the claim up," and then I call up. And basically one of the places where I've seen
that it gets held up the most is in like a claims verification. The claims are there for, you know,
four, five months.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: That's what Miss Kless was referring to.

MR. ESCOBAR: At a time, yes.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what's been the attitude of the employees that you speak to? Is it
cooperative, is it helpful, is it arrogant, is it cold, is it impersonal, is it warm?

MR. ESCOBAR: In all fairness, in all fairness, I must say that I've experienced, you know, both
people who have been very polite and courteous, and also people who made it very clear that they
were very busy and they didn't have time to deal with my calls and that just to wait, and that they
were overwhelmed with all the claims and all the work. And so they were asking me for sympathy
and understanding.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you provided them therapy at no expense.

MR. ESCOBAR: Almost.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Only at yours. Mr. Calderon, then Senator Marks.’

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Have you ever requested to have a
copy of the manual that the Board uses to determine what process will be used to facilitate these
claims? '

MR. ESCOBAR: Honestly no, I have not.
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ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Miss Kless, have you ever requested a copy of the manual?

MS. KLESS: No.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Has one ever been -- as you've dealt back and forth with the
Board, have they ever offered to send you a manual to sort of clarify things?

MS. KLESS: No. There's no guidelines. We've never gotten anything in writing and very little
verbally as far as guidelines go.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Well, Mr. Chairman, I would just simply point out that there
really are no - and I will acknowledge that there's something in the form of administrative
regulations that are so broad; however, they're broad to the extent that they really provide no
guidance at all, and all the money is dispersed through this poﬁcy manual that the Board has. Now, in
the first instance, every agency that distributes money to the public must do so pursuant to
administrative regulation. To not do so is probably a denial of due proces;s.

But in addition to that, I know other providers that have requested to receive a copy of the
manual and have been refused, which, in my estimation, is a denial of the Freedom of Information
Act. And so here we have a provider system that is the core and the heart of the Victims program
attempting to function, advancing in effect dollars in hopes that some of the claims, or most of the
victims will be compensated; and then not only being put on a five, six, nine month, one year, and
sometimes more backlog, but they're not even told what the process is. They have to call in
periodically, run up their telephone bills for long distance calls, without getting any kind of guidance,
without getting -- not in every instance but many instances -- any kind of word about how thé process
works, how they can streamline their activities so as to make the process work faster; and
meanwhile, the person being victimized by the Victims program, as you so aptly pointed out, is sitting
there in a quandary wondering whether the services are going to be cut off, wondering what the
status of their own financial condition is going to deteriorate to if they don't get the services. It is
an incredibly intolerable situation.

I just wanted to point that out while we have these people here before us, because they not only
provide a vital service, as I've indicated; they are caring people. They care about victims. They care
about helping individuals. And we're discouraging even nonprofit agencies that provide services,
pursuant to grants and other donations that they get, from providing the services to help victims, and
1 think it's an atrocity.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks.

SENATOR MARKS: Let me just ask a question of you, Mr. Chairman, or one of your members
of your staff. The money is handled by the Board of Control, or who handles the money?

CHAIRMAN TORRES: It's the fund itself that handles the money. Well, the Board decides but
the fund is.

SENATOR MARKS: I mean, I've been sitting here listening to this testimony and it disturbs me
terribly. I think the people are entitled either to compensation or denied; one or the other. I hope
they would get the money, but at least they have no reason in the world to delay this time and time

again. And it seems to me that we in the Legislature have the power to do something about it. I'm
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quite sure that the péople who are in charge of this program are themselves being paid while they're
delaying everybody else. I think we have the power, through the Budget Committee, to institute a
budget act which would say that the people shall not be paid unless the action's taken within 90 days.
I think we have that power. I think we should do it. I can't conceive of why we don't do it. I'd be
very glad to participate in anything that will make it possible, because I think there's no reason in the
world why they should not act within a certain period of time. They may not -- it's possible they may
deny the claim. Idon't know enough about each individual claim, but there's no reason in the world to
delay it and delay it and delay it for this long period of time while they're being paid for their
services, or nonservices, and we're waiting. I think we ought to do something about it.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, as a member of the Budget Committee, we will be doing
something about it once the budget process starts.

SENATOR MARKS: We should.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: We'd also like to supply for the record a letter from the Community
Treatment Center of Fairfield, California, dated today, November 12, 1987. "To date, our agency has
$39,605 in outstanding claims in process in this fund, and some of these claims date back as far as
December of 1986." Assemblyman Tom Hannigan also submits a letter in support of their ‘position
and we'd like to enter that as part of our record as well.

Any further questions of Miss Kless or Mr. Escobar? Anthing further you'd like to add before
we move on?

MS. KLESS: Yes, I would just like to say that we've had claims of over 500 crime victims, but
I'm able to really see the pattern because so many claims go through our office and it really horrifiés
vme that there's so many victims all over the state not getting reimbursed for their own out-of-
pocket. People that come to us get the services they need, but people that have to pay out-of-pocket
and then have to wait for reimbursement are in a much sorrier state.

I'd also like to say that the State Board of Control says the reason why things are so slow is that
they've had a 56% increase in claims over the last year, but I still don't understand why it -- it seems
that since we've been around, and we've been billing for over three years, that at least the old claims
from a year or two ago should be coming through. Why is it constantly decreasing? It should be at
least somewhat holding it's own, and we've just had a constant reduction.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Thank you very much. Thank you for being here.

Mr. Alex Vargas from Los Angeles City District Attorney's Victim Witness Center; Mr. Michael
Siegel, victiin advocate and attorney; and Miss Linda Siegel and Jane Callahan. Please come forward.
(SWEARING IN OF WITNESSES)

MR. DeWITT: Please raise your right hand. Do you solemnly swear or affirm the testimony
that you are about to give before this committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth?

Please be seated.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Okay, Mr. Vargas? You can speak from that mike. If you prefer to
stand, that's fine too. It's up to you. Just press the button. Welcome to the committee.
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MR. ALEX VARGAS: Good morning. Well, one of the things that I want to stress is that
although there's delays and valid concerns are being voiced here today, what concerns me also is the
fact that some of our cases -- some of the cases that we feel are extremely valid cases are being
denied by the Board. Once we go before the committee, the three members of the Board, we feel
that there are cases that are very valid that are being denied.

Some of the cases that we're talking about, we feel, or I personally feel, have...

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Give us an example of which cases you feel have been denied but shouid
merit eligibility.

MR. VARGAS: Hit-and-run cases. We had received policies from the State Board of Control
that a victim cannot contribute to the run, which is a violation of the law. We went with that
premise and it was approximately two hearings ago in Los Angeles that they started to deny cases, or
take these cases into consideration again. We really need to know what the policies are in order to
process these claims. Giving false hope is very, very damaging to our victims. So we really need to
have a clear understanding of what the policies of the Board are.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Have you ever requested anything in writing from the Board as
to what exactly is their policy, vis-a-vis particular or specific victims?

MR. VARGAS: Well, this was a written policy that we received from the Board, and when we
accepted that as being the policy for the future until it was going to be changed, and we went to a
hearing and all of a sudden -- we had a case that was being presented there where a hit-and-run was
an issue. So we weren't prepared for that.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: But do you know if it was a California administrative regulation ‘
or just simply an internal policy? '

MR. VARGAS: Internal policy.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Please continue.

MR. VARGAS: We have concerns with the money issues. We have heard the three Board
members in the past reqdesting to know the amount of the claim. We feel that all claims -- we in Los
- Angeles in the program, the City Attorney specifically -- feel that a case should -- each claim should
be decided based on its merits, not in terms of the amount of money that the claim will cost the fund.

The other issue is domestic violence. We in the City of Los Angeles, City Attorney's Office
specifically, handle a great deal of domestic violence cases. I have a deep concern that some of our
domestic violence cases are going to be brought before the Board hearings on a discuss iten where
there is a question in terms of prosecution, successful prosecution. In domestic violence cases, it's
usually a long-term type of environment that they're living in, and if the police department feels that -
they do not have enough information to press charges, these cases are set before the Board and set
for discuss, and we feel very concerned that these cases -~ although the statutes are very clear that
successful prosecution is not necessary.

I've had one of my domestic violence victims informed that she should have done more to have
this case brought before the municipal court or one of the other bodies. So we have a concern that

domestic violence is an area that is sometimes overlooked.
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Child abuse cases, and I think somebody's going to be talking on that. One of the things that
we're concerned with is when the Board members are present, that they chastise our victims or, in
this case, a family member, a mother, who was chastised and informed‘ that she should have done
more to protect her child. We don't feel that's the answer. If you're going to discuss or deny a case,
do so with the merits before you; don't allow any type of personal concerns in basing your decisions.
That has happened in the past. We have had a mother leave one of the Los Angeles hearings crying.
So that is not unusual.

We have cases — and we understand that the Board has very limited information before them,
specifically police reports, to make determinations. We have had cases denied where the rationale
for denial was based on the defendant's statement. Now, we feel that that's somewhat harsh on our
victims when you're denying their eligibility based on the statement made by the defendant. One
would assume that a defendant's statement would be contrary to the victim's. But when you accept
that defendant's statement over the victim's, then we have a problem. And all of these cases will be
suffered denial.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What were the circumstances in that case where the Board accepted the
defendant's version over the victim's?

MR. VARGAS: Well, this is -=- a number of cases have gone that way, where the only basis
they'll use is a statement within the police report, and they use that on a regular basis when denying
these cases. So there's a number of cases, and if... .

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Give me an example where a defendant's statement would have denied
accessibility or eligibility for a victim?

MR. VARGAS: Okay. Assuming that there's a fight and the victim Says he was walking down
the street and he was attacked by the defendant from behind. The defendant says, "That did not
occur; I was in front of him and I turned around and I struck this person." Now, the defendant is
basically saying it was mutual combat, and that will allow the State Board of Control to deny these
claims. And we have, no doubt, cases that we can pick up from our office to substantiate these.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Does that same statement have the impact in terms of a conviction in a
courtroom with respect to that defendant?

MR. VARGAS: No.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why should it have the same impact on determining eligibility for a
victim? -

MR. VARGAS: I don't know. That is not something that I can answer, but I can tell you that
many of these cases go to trial and there is -~ these defendants will usually plead out.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Plead out.

MR. VARGAS: Meaning that they'll plea bargain.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Calderon for a question.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: In connection with the issue raised by the chairman and by this
witness, and I understand there is also a lawyer here that represents victims? Maybe that individual
might be able to respond. What is the standard used to determine credibility with respect to claims
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that are submitted by victims?

MR. VARGAS: It should be the merits of the case based on the statutes and to ensure that
these folks qualify. We review all our cases before we submit them to the State Board of Control.
We don't want to get into a confrontation, if you will.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: I'm talking about once the claim is submitted to the Board. My
understanding is they use a proof standard of preponderance of the evidence.

MR. VARGAS: Perhaps Mr. Siegel would better be able to answer that.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Mr. Siegel?

MR. MICHAEL SIEGEL: On that point. Michael Siegél. The standard of proof in a criminal

~ case is beyond a reasonable doubt and it's a much stiffer standard for the district attorney. The

standard of proof for the Board is sdpposéd to be a preponderance of the evidence, but they tend to

. take the fact that the district attorney did not prosecute to be evidenced -- or proof that there was

not sufficient evidence of a crime, and they deny the cases based on that.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Now, there's also another burden of proof in law and that's clear
and convincing evidence. Are there lawyers working for the Board that make the determination
whether or not a claim meets this standard of preponderance of the evidence?

~ MR. SIEGEL: The Board has an attorney who advises them. He actually is not the Board's
attorney. He works for the General Services Department and he's not there all the time. [ mean, he
is at the hearings but he's not regularly available. ‘

The Board makes its own decisions. It listens sometimes to what the attorney says and
sometimes they'll even ask him questions, but generally, they make their decisions based on their own
belief...

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Are there any lawyers that sit on the Board?

MR. SIEGEL: Actually yes. The appointee of the Controller is a lawyer.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Isee. And there are three members of the Board. Is that right?

MR. SIEGEL: That's right.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Okay. Is this preponderance of the evidence standard that is
used by -~ basically, I guess, a lay Board -~ is that administrative law or Board policy?

MR. SIEGEL: That's in the law. I mean, the phrase, "preponderance of evidence", I believe is in
the statute. | '

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Is in the statute.

MR. SIEGEL: Ibelieve so.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: All right. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Are you finished, Mr. Vargas?

MR. VARGAS: Yes.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Siegel, Michael Siegel, would you identify yourself? ,

MR. SIEGEL: Michael Siegel. I'm an attorney and practice in California and have been since
1974. 1 served as a legislative assistant in the State Senate for about four years in the late '70s and
then I served in the Department of Consumer Affairs for a couple of years in the '80s. For the past
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six years, I've specialized in representing crime victims before the victim restitution program which
is administered by the Board of Control-

I first learned about the fund in 1981 when I was asked by a child cére and child abuse
prevention agency in Humboldt County to learn about the fund and how child abuse victims might
apply. 1 filed a few claims back then and got more and more involved until now I file between 350
and 400 new claims a year. And at the end of 1986, I still had open and active several hundred
claims. 1 believe I once checked, and if I were a Victim Witness office, I'd be ranked about 15th in
the state in the number of claims I process.

I get my referrals from some Victim Witness offices, word of mouth by victims who tell their
friends, and from therapists who have clients who have been represented by me. I should tell you that
very few attorneys practice this because of the low amount they can make on each claim, the amount
of time it takes on each case, and the constantly changing rules under which the program seems to
operate. My own experience shows that the cases average less than $200 in attorneys fées for each
one. Most attorneys won't bother -~ in fact, I get referrals from attorneys who have clients and they
call me and say, "How do I apply," and I tell them how much they can make and they say, "Forget it."
They just send it over to me.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What's the average time frame between filing of an initial claim and
subsequent claim in receipt of payment?

MR. SIEGEL: Lately it seems to be 10 months or longer.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Ten months or longer?

MR. SIEGEL: From initial filing to a determination by the Board, and subsequent awards, and
those are awards after a claim has already been approved, sometimes take that long. Again, another
year.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: In your opinion, is the staff adequately trained to abide by the
regulations they're administering? '

MR. SIEGEL: 1 believe that there are some staff training and sensitivity to victims that
probably needs to be done, but I... _ '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I'm not talking about therapy; I'm talking about are they trained and
competent in dealing with the regulations and the rulings that they have to administer.

MR. SIEGEL: That's what I'm referring to, too. I'm not talking about sensitivity to hand-
holding over the phone, that type of thing. I'm talking about issues -- child abuse is a rough one.
There's often not the same kind of evidence that you have in a rape or a shotgun wound.

My criticism, though, I think must be leveled at the guidance, or lack of guidance, given by the
Board itself to the staff. The Board takes pride in handling cases on a case-by-case basis, which
might be appropriate in their government claims division, which is the other thing they do a lot of,
and that's claims against the state.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: 5o you appear before the full Board of Control, right?

MR. SIEGEL: Yes, the three-member Board. '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You appear before them. Have you ever appeared before them when
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Elizabeth Yost has served on that Board?
MR. SIEGEL: Yes, | have.
CHAIRMAN TORRES: What has been your experience when she served on that Board’7
MR. SIEGEL: Does immunity extend to... (Laughter.)
CHAIRMAN TORRES: You are not under immunity.

MR. SIEGEL: That's what I thought. Well, Miss Yost serves as the chair when Mr. Anthony is

not available.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Is that usually a case or not often?

MR. SIEGEL: No, usually it's Mr. Anthony is there, but she does occasmnally when he is
indisposed or out of town or something.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why is that? Why does she serve as...

MR. SIEGEL: I never questioned it; I don't know.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: She just.shows up.

MR. SIEGEL: She shows up and has a vote, and I assumed there was some legislation but I don't
know. I assumed because the Controller, who sits on the Board, has a designee, that perhaps worked
for the chair as well, but now that yoLJ mention it, I don't know thét that's in fact true.

Because of the relative infrequency of her sitting on the Board, in my opinion she doesn't have a
sense of the policies that the Board has adopted or the kinds of cases that it has approved in the past
and often makes a decision that's contrary to what we all expected the Board to be voting on or
having a position on. Is that sub‘tle enough?

CHAIRMAN TORRES: No, I don't think -- I'm not looking for subtlety, I'm looking for the truth.
That's why you were put under oath, Mr. Siegel. But I'd like to know just what kind of actions and

what kind of actions led to certain decisions. I want to know how people operate on these boards.

What leads up to their decision making? What happens in there? And you, as you've testified before
us, carry quite a bit of cases ‘before that Board. I want to know how it operates.

MR. SIEGEL: Well, the Board itself -~ you...

CHAIRMA'N TORRES: I'm talking about Miss Yost who sits on that Board. I just want to have
an idea of what kind of decisions she's come up with and how she's.conducted herself, because that's
important to all of us. ;f Mr. Anthony is not available, then his No. 2 person should be responsible, as
we would be held responsible for our staff if they're not behaving properly or not conducting
themselves professionally. ‘ .

MR. SIEGEL: Well, perhaps I could just give you a recent example of a case I had with her
within the last month or so. It was a.case where the Board was approving my client's claim, but Miss
Yost insisted that there be extra strings attached to the award. She required that my client submit a
letter and I objected. I said, "Well, I'm sure my client won't have trouble with the letter you want but
there's nothing in law that allows 'you to require that." Mr. Pelkofer, who is the Controller's
representative, agreed with me, but that was the order of the Board. It was two votes to one of
abstention in favor of awarding it but only if there is a submission of additional documentation for
which there was no -- no other case has required that and the law does not provide for that.
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' CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what was the nature of the victim's crime?

MR. SIEGEL: That particular? That was a child abuse case. There was no problem with the
award of the case itself. That one involved whether the mother, who was attending Parents United
meetings, could get reimbursed for the child care expenses in leaving her 3 or 4 other children at
home while she went to the meetings.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And Miss Yost wanted to have a letter from the child care provider?

MR. SIEGEL: Miss Yost wanted -~ no, because that would be okay; that'd be like a receipt. No,
she wanted a letter from the client that the client had no other resources or family available to take
care of these children while she was gone.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Isn't that already required in the eligibility requirements, whether they
have the money to pay or not for them to comply with...

MR. SIEGEL: No. There's no...

CHAIRMAN TORRES: There's no requirement that they state whether they've had insurance or
not before?

MR. SIEGEL: Well, yes. But when you're talking about child care while someone goes to a
meeting, that's not going to be covered by any insurance I've ever heard of.

That would be okay, but that's not the -- the issue was did she have a family member or
someone else who could take care of the kids for free as opposed to paying someone $2 an hour to
watch her kids. :

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So Miss Yost was assertive in trying to save the state money then. Is
that correct? ‘

MR. SIEGEL: That's one way to look at it. I look at it as giving a victim an additional hard
time when there's no legal authority for that requirement.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Had she done that before or since?

MR. SIEGEL: Well, certainly not since because I haven't been before her since. I don't always
agree with her decisions but this is the first time that she actually imposed something that was not in
law. '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: From your experience, had that been the common practice of other
Board members to be that independent and arbitrary?

MR. SIEGEL: No.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Marks for a question?

SENATOR MARKS: Did we pass a statute giving the Department of General Services control
over this Board? Why does she sit on this Board?

MR. SIEGEL: My understanding, and again, this is part of the law I've never looked up, is that
the Board is composed of three members: one goverment appoint -- a Governor's appointee of a
public member, the Controller or his representative, and the head of General Services. That
comprises the three-member Board. Because the director of General Services sits as the chair, 1
guess he has taken the responsibility of having his staff be in charge, or get involved more with the

day-to-day operations than others. And again, I don't know what the legality is for Miss Yost sitting
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on the Board. .
SENATOR MARKS: I would like some member of your staff to determine whether or not Miss
Yost has the authority to sit on the Board at all. Historically, you might be aware -- maybe you're

not aware - of the fact that several hundred years ago I was the author of the bill that established

the Department of General Services. I didn't put her on.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You'll be our next witness, Senator Marks, thank you.

SENATOR MARKS: That was several hundred years ago.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Oh, okay. The statute of limitations has passed.

MR. SIEGEL: May I continue?

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes, please.

MR. SIEGEL: I'm trying to keep my testimony short because I know you have lots of witnesses
and little time.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes, thank you.

'MR. SIEGEL: I wanted to point out that because of the amount of cases that I do have, I am

‘ frequently on the phone to the Board to try to find out what's going on with cases, and I'm sure that

some staff members take exception to the frequency of my telephone calls, but...
CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes. We've heard that you're not well liked over there, Mr. Siegel.
- MR. SIEGEL: You heard that too.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes.

MR. SIEGEL: I'm very sorry actually for the people who don't have advocates in Sacramento;
Victim Witness or private attorneys or themselves. We've heard from Mr. Escobar that it's costing
him a lot of money to call long distance and I wish there were a better system, but that's the way it
works. I'm fighting for my clients the best I can, and I try to work out and make the calls less
frequent, but the show must go on. ' ‘

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All rlght. Well, let's talk about that very specifically before you go on,
and that is you've talked to us about the fact that there are problems in terms of people not being
trained properly to deal with the rules and regulations. You've talked about inconsistency. You've
talked about some arbitrary decision making on one member's -- Board of Control member's
participation or their representative. What barriers do you see for the victims in general other .than
that? I think that's important for us to find out. Or are there any other barriers?

MR. SIEGEL: Well, the one you've heard over and over, the length of delay and the uncertainty
of whether the case is going to be awarded is certainly one. Then the subsequent award and the delay
in that is another. Either the therapist is bearing that burden or the victim.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What's been the shortest time that you've had -- - that your chent has had
to wait for reimbursement?

MR. SIEGEL: The shortest?

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes.

MR. SIEGEL: Are you counting emergency claims?

CHAIRMAN TORRES: No, I'm not counting emergency claims.
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MR. SIEGEL: Probably 2 or 3 months.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Two or three months.

MR. SIEGEL: It was not recently that that happened, however.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did you find it -~ did you practice before the Board when Mr. Richmond
was director of it?

MR. SIEGEL: Yes.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did you find any difference in the administration or the process or the
experience with the Board operation as opposed to this Board operation?

MR. SIEGEL: No. 1 see it as basically the same. The problems existed long before the last
couple of years.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Even though there was some backlog removed during that period of
time? You didn't find any difference?

MR. SIEGEL: Well, the backlog got down and then went up, but it was also, from what I
understand and I have no reason to doubt it, the publicity about the existence of the fund and the
increase in the number of claims. There is a problem, and I think that other panelists will address it,
about when there is an increase in caseload; why it takes another year or two to get the budget
change proposal and to get additional staff, and maybe there's some remedies for that. I'm not sure
that you walk into the rings(?) of a committee or a board that suddenly a month later problems are
occurring. I'm not sure that it's due -- I think you have to look at the whole history of the Board. In
my experience, as I said, is that the problem with information about who qualifies for the fund, and
that's another barrier -- you were asking me about barriers -~ has been going on for as long as I've
been involved with the fund.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Thank you very much. We'd like to move on. If there's
anything else you'd like to add?

MR. SIEGEL: Yes, I wanted to give you a few examples of what I consider arbitrary decisions
of the Board, and I'll go very quickly through these, to give a sense of the frustration that advocates
feel in trying to advise clients of whether their cases are going to be approved or not.

One decision that the Board has made is to only pay part of a therapist's bill if it thinks the bill
is too high. .There's no legal authority for this decision and I have challenged it, but the Board
continues to award only a part of the bill when they think it is excessive.

k The Board routinely denies victim claims, especially child abuse victim claims, when the
perpetrator remains in the household, even though under SB 1% requirements, and that will be
discussed later as well, that's almost a mandatory situation. The law allows the Board to deny a
claim when the victim fails to cooperate with law enforcement in the prosecution of the perpetrator,
but when the victim is a minor and the mother is trying to protect the victim from further
harrassment by a defense attorney or perhaps just doesn't want to press charges against the boyfriend
or stepfather, the Board will deny the claim. Not because the victim has failed to cooperate but
because the parent has. I'm sure that that is a correct decision and probably should be appealed.

Another ground for denial is contribution to the crime. We had that example from Mr. Vargas.
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Usually it's a case of mutual combat, but application of this policy has gone quite askew. Recently
the Board denied a claim of a fellow who had an argument with someone at a party. The guy left, got
a gun and came back and shot him, and the Board denied it because they said they shouldn't have
gotten into the fight in .tHe first place. And I think excessive response to an argument makes it a
valid -~ should be a valid claim.

‘ Thei‘e's another one, it was about three months ago. A student was trying to study, heard a loud
commotion in the street, told the people to pipe down, they ignored him. He went downstairs to see
if he could get them to be quiet. He was attacked; he was beaten with a board and several people
attacked him. He put in the claim, they denied it, because they said he shouldn't have gone
downstairs.

SENATOR MARKS: Canl ask one question, please?

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks.

. SENATOR MARKS: I'm not sure I fully know the procedure. If the Board denies a claim, can
you go to court? ' ' .

MR. SIEGEL: Yes. The law allows that an appeal, or a petition for a writ of mandamus can be
filed within six months of the denial. '

SENATOR MARKS: Have you done thét?

MR. SIEGEL: No.

SENATOR MARKS: Why?

MR. SIEGEL: Because there's no incentive. The law also provides that there's a limit on what
an attorney can make, and it's in the statute. It's in Government Code Section 13965 and it says that,
"The law prohibits an attorney from charging, demanding, receiving, or collecting any amount for
services rendered in connection with the proceedings," and that includes filing for a petition or writ
of mandate, except as awarded under the law. So this miniscule amount of money, which -~ okay, it's
$500. The claim receives -- it could be a lot of money but, as I said, the average is less than 200, and
why attorneys don't fake these claims. The added expense of going and filing a writ of mandate and
the hours expended, there'd be no additional reimbursement for that. So you'll see yirtually none, and
if you look in the code book, you'll see that there's only a half a dozen cases that've ever gone to a
court of appeal on that. ' ‘

My solution for that, by the way, would be to provide for attorneys fees in excess of that
allowed in law only when the attorney files a successful petition. In other words, reverses a Board
decision. It wouldn't cost the fund any money if he fails, but it would give incentive both to file on
bad cases and give the Board incentive to make good decisions that aren't going to be appealed and
reversed. '

SENATOR MARKS: Does the Attorney General have the authority to go to court?

MR. SIEGEL: I don't know. Perhaps so.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I would think so. We need to research that.

SENATOR MARKS: You might look at that to see whether the Attorney General can do it if
there's been denial. '
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right?

'‘MR. SIEGEL: Yes, thank you.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you. Miss Linda Siegel?

MS. LINDA SIEGEL: My name is Linda Almdale(?) Siegel and I've been involved in improving
services for child abuse victims for some 25 years and for 15 years in California. I was also trained
by a company called Ernst and Winney(?), which is a prominent CPA and management services firm
internationally, and learned how management structures work from that experience.

As an appointee for Governor Brown from 1976 to 1982 and for Governor Deukmejian from 1982
to 1984, 1 was heavily involved in advocacy for children, mostly dealing with creating funding sources
and increasing services for children. From these efforts came the text checkoff box for child abuse
services, AB 1733, which gave 10 million to child abuse services.

Between 1980 and 1982, I began to discover this resource for child abuse victims. At that time,
there were -- 5% of the cases were filed by child abuse victims. That has now grown to about 30%.
That's been a major source of growth in the fund is the applications by child abuse victims, and I think
it's led to a lot of the confusion.

I found that the fund was the most mystified source of funding that I'd ever dealt with in state
government. There was a mystique about where you could not get any answers. There weren't any
publications; there weren't any policies that were published. It wasn't in a state department.

I'd like to address that issue of improper placement of the program. [ think one of the real
problems is that it is placed under the Board of Control, which is the last resort for Californians that
want to make an appeal to the state. And as such in that placement, that Board tends to be
unsympathetic to the people that come before that, and I think those attitudes have somehow carried
over to this program. When you go into the Board hearings, you can see that their function is to hang
onto the money to release it only if they're absolutely sure, have absolute proof, and to delay the
giving out of state money as long as possible. I think an appropriate placement for this Board could
be in the Attorney General's Office, could be in the Office of Criminal Justice Planning, could be
under its own administration, but I see that the fund would be greatly improved by moving it.

The second area that I would like to stress is the caseload, that you need to do something about
the caseload management. [ think there are a lot of very dedicated staff in the Board of Control but
they've been overwhelmed, if in fact the child abuse victims alone have gone from 5% to 19% of the
claims and the claims have risen -- the escalation has been such that it's been impossible to keep up
with it. ‘ ' ‘

I was one of the advocates who came to the Legisléture in the budget act in 1984, '85, '86 and
said they're going under, they have to have more staff. I went to Maxine Waters' subcommittee and
asked for more staff for the Board. But it's been sort of a bandaid measure. We see it coming and we
throw staff in there, untrained staff, staff that doesn't, as you say, have any space. There's been no
concrete plan made to adjust the staffing demands to...

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you ever discussed this lack of training v;/ith management?

MS. SIEGEL: [ have discussed it with management, and unfortunately, it's been at a time when
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there's such a crisis and such an overwhelming need for staff to pro_ce‘ss claims that they have been
unable to- respond.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who have you spoken to?

MS. SIEGEL: [I've spoken to Judith Embree about’it.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what was her response?

MS. SIEGEL: Her response was that she agreed that it was needed for them. We've talked .
about specific training for child abuse because the average age of children in this state who are
abused is four years old. ‘

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How long ago did you have that conversation?

MS. SIEGEL: Maybe six months ago. \

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And have you followed it with oversight on your own part to see whether
it's been carried out or some effort has béen made? ,

, MS. SIEGEL: No, because the oveerelming crush of applications has kept the staff so busy
that they're -- I can't see that they've had a time for training.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What's been the scuttlebutt around there as to why space hasn't been
found?

MS. SIEGEL: I think the Board of Control just had a recent move from their old space where
they were a bifurcated office; they were in two sections and then they moved into the new space and
it seemed very spacious, and I don't think the overwhelming increase in applications was anticipated
by the Board.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why?

MS. SIEGEL: Certainly when the bill was coming, they could see that there was going to be
more money and a move could have been made, but I'm not sure how that works in government to find
additional office space to set it up. I'm not sure how far in advance of a signature on a bill they can
take that action of going out and securing space.

' CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you seen the Board of Control in operatmn"

MS. SIEGEL: Oh, I have. It's very sad. I consider myself a hardened tough lady in terms of
children's services, but I leave those hearings weeping for the people that come to them.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why? :

MS. SIEGEL: I can give you one example of a woman who came in and she was on her own; she
had no representative; there was no Victim Witness person with her; no one. She came in. She was a
mother of a very young child who had been abused. The evidence of abuse included taking the
bloodied blankets of the child out and blood typing that it was the child's blood. It was a horrible
gruesome crime and her claim was denied because there had been no prosecution.

When you sit in these hearings, you see one case after another of pathetic victim cases, and...

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who sat on the Board when that decision was denied? A

MS. SIEGEL: I think the usual three members. I think Dr. Pelkofer was there, Dr. Jaffey, and
Tony Anthony.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What other examples where you feei that the decision was wrong? -
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MS. SIEGEL: T think that most of the decisions that I've seen that I feel that are wrong are
those that involve very young children. The age of a child in California that's abused, the average
age is four years old, so you have a lot of children that aren't able to be good witnesses. And the
D.A.'s offices routinely don't prosecute those cases; and yet, those children are battered, raped,
sodomized, injured very badly. The cases that come to the Board are very bad cases of child abuse.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Where is it in the statute that prosecution is a condition precedent to
receiving funds? |

MS. SIEGEL: Idon't believe that it is in the statute...

CHAIRMAN TORRES: No, it's not.

MS. SIEGEL: ..but as the funds began to look dry, like they were going to dry up, the Board
began to develop an attitude that a proéecution was more important in determining whether or not
there had been a crime.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: More important than coming to the Legislature for help in getting more
.money or did you feel there was "calls from on high" to cut the costs as much as possible?

MS. SIEGEL: 1 do believe that the Governor's office has imposed freezes that have affected
this program and that I do believe that that's where that authority would comeé from is from the
Governor's office. Idon't think that the people there would come to the Legislature.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Do you think people are afraid to come to the Legislature for more
money?

MS. SIEGEL: I certainly never have been.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: 1 wasn't referring to you. I was referring to people who work within the
department.

MS. SIEGEL: [know. Ibelieve that they are below an administrative level where they go to the
Board of Control, and administratively, there's a line of command that stopped at perhaps Lane
Richmond or perhaps Tony Anthony, and that they were looking at how they could cut the
expenditures rather than how they could help victims.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Where did Miss Yost fit into that category?

MS. SIEGEL: She has sat in as Tony Anthony's person and has generally been unsympathetic to
crime victims, child crime victims. ‘

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you had any experience with her decision-making process?

MS. SIEGEL: I've only watched, only been an observer.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what's been your impression of the Board when she served on it?

MS. SIEGEL: I think that she has been a Board of Control staff member and has perpetrated the
typical Board of Control attitudes that I discussed earlier which is hang on to the money.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Are you aware of a comment made by Miss Yost while on the Board to
the effect that in a specific interfamily molestation case, the parents, she said, should take the
children home and spank them?

MS. SIEGEL: Yes. Sandy Baker, who is the director of the Sacramento Child Abuse Treatment

Program, advised me of this case which was at an L.A. hearing. She brought in a family that had
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suffered some -- a ydunger, a very much youngér child had been molested by an older child, and the
family had gone through great therapeutic efforts, and Mrs. Baker told me that was Miss Yost's
comment, was that she should -~ she said you can - deny the.clai‘m and you take these children home
and spank them and everything will be better.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And was the claim denied?

MS. SIEGEL: Ibelieve it was.

CHAIRMAN TORRES. All right. Mr. Marks.

SENATOR MARKS: How much money does the Board of Control have to act upon" What's
their budget?

MS. SIEGEL: Prior to -- I beheve it was around 40 million prior to the new bill, the Davis
bill/Calderon bill. :

SENATOR MARKS: And $40 m1111on is to be used for this purpose‘?

MR. SIEGEL: Forty million was for all purposes:. awards to victims and staff expenses.

SENATOR MARKS: ‘How much is staff expenses?

MS. SIEGEL: I'm not sure. I think that the Board of Contro! probably has the answers for you
on administrative expense both through the Victim Witness offices and through the staff.

SENATOR MARKS: And all these people are appointed by the Governor?

MS. SIEGEL: No. The Controller has an appointee. Mr. Pelkofer is the Controller's appointee.

MR. SIEGEL: Are you referring to the Board itself?

SENATOR MARKS: Board of Control. ,

MS. SIEGEL: Yes. Controller has one, General Services is the other, and the Governor has the
other one. The Governor, in effect, has two out of the three.

SENATOR MARKS: Has the Controller's appointee acted the same way as the Governor's
appointees in all cases? '

MS. SIEGEL: No. In cases where there's a split vote, the Department of General Services will
generally oppose the claim, and the Department of General Services will generally not vote unless
there is a split vote. The Controller's vote is usually legally determined. He usually reads the cases
in advance of the hearings and he usually votes in favor of the victim when it's a clear-cut case.

SENATOR MARKS: Well, you have three members of the Board of Control?

MS. SIEGEL: Mm hmm. ‘

SENATOR MARKS: - And two are appointed by the Governor and one is appointed by the
Controller. Has the Controller's appointee been frozen out of those hearings?

MS. SIEGEL: No. Because he's an attorney, I believe...

SENATOR MARKS: Does the Controlier's appointee vote with the Governor's appointees all the
time?

MS. SIEGEL: No.

SENATOR MARKS: Does he rarely vote with them'?

MS. SIEGEL: No. Often the decisions are made by consensus between the members. He votes
in favor of the victim whenever it is possible to do so legally.
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SENATOR MARKS: I'm curious to know how you do somethiné by consensus. How do you do
that? We don't do it, the Legislature. At least I don't think we do.

» MS. SIEGEL: I'm not sure how they chair it, what their procedures are. They generally -- Tony
Anthony asks if they agree, if they're both in agreement, and they move and second. It's all on tape.

MR. SIEGEL: It's by vote. It's by vote but it's usually motion by one member, second by the
other, and then Mr. Anthony will say approved without voting — usually not voting, or denied but not
voting. , .
SENATOR MARKS: They are -- I gather that your impression is that they're trying to save the
. state money?

MS. SIEGEL: Ibelieve that the Department of General Services felt if they could...

SENATOR MARKS: For what purpose in saving the money?

MS. SIEGEL: Well, so that it would spread among more victims, or could be given to those
victims with the most needs and that they could develop some standards for that.

SENATOR MARKS: Have they given the money in all cases to victims, or have they just sat
there?

MS. SIEGEL: 1 believe that it's been given out to the extent that it's there. Originally it
reverted to the General Fund if it wasn't spent, and then the Legislature enacted a carryover
provision so that they could carry it over if they didn't spend it. But as you know, we had a crisis this
year on the fund running out of money.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: $740,000 was improperly -- $750,000 improperly given out.

SENATOR MARKS: Do people come -- does someone come as an expert witness to testify for
the Board of Control as to why the money should not be allocated?

MR. SIEGEL: I think they're on your agenda.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes, we'll be talking to them. We'll get to those points.

MS. SIEGEL: In terms of the money that has been overspent, I think it was over a period of
years, the expenditure of the 700,000, and I would encourage you to take a hard look at how much per
year that is and what percentage of the fund that constitutes.

SENATOR MARKS: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Mr. Calderon.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: You indicated that you thought it prudent to remove the victims
restitution program away from the Board of Controi and vest it in some other agency -- the Attorney
General, OCJP. Do you have an opinion as to whether or not such a service could -- or such a
program could be administered through a separate board?

MS. SIEGEL: Ibelieve it could. However, I think there may be political resistance to setting up
new agencies. '

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Well, there will be political resistance by the Governor's office
to set up a whole new agency, but my problem is is that if you move -~ I'm not opposed to the
concept, but one of the problems that -- if you move the victims restitution program into OCJP, you

have now vested in OCJP not only the function of dispersing monies to Victim Witness centers, you've
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also now placed in their hands the ability to approve and deny claims. And you've already indicated
that the Governor had made reductions in personnel years that the Legislature had allocated. And so
the Governor may well — or could well exert his influence through OCJP in terms of the running of
the program. I'm not saying we should take the Governor's influence out of the process, but it seems
to me-that if he appointed a board, he's had adequate input. So I just wanted to raise that issue with
you. . '

MS. SIEGEL: Ireally believe that the Board of Control, though, is a different kind of an animal.
It was a board that was set up originally to protect the state's funds, and so it's different from OCJP
which has been known for its management processes, which are okay, or the Attorney General's
Office, which may be where the program appropriately belongs. ’

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you very much, Miss Siegel. Anything else you'd like to add

~ before you...

MS. SIEGEL: No, thank you. ‘
CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you very much. Miss Jane Callahan, director of Children's

~ Network for Solano County, and legislative chairman for the California Consortium of Child Abuse

Councils. Is that correct? ,

MS. JANE CALLAHAN: That's correct. Good afternoon. Jane Callahan. I have about three
pages of written testimony, and I realize that it's lunch time. Would you like me to summarize what
I'm here to say today? - '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I would like you to summarize, but my intent is to work through lunch,
members, if we can do that..

MS. CALLAHAN: First of all, I represent the Children's Network of Solano County and I'm
their coordinator. In other words, I act as staff to them. They are the designated advisory body to
the board of supervisors in Solano County on children's service issues. As such, we have 25 appointed
members who represent all county departments that serve children, as well as private agencies that .
provide services to children; and we also have members at large who are from the private sector.

Solano County, like other counties in California, has seen a dramatic increase in the past five
years in the number of children reported for child abuse and neglect. In 1982, there was a total of
1,069 reports. By 1986, which is the last year we have statistics for, those reports had increased to
1,800. So almost doubling in reports in five or six years.

As you know, the crime of child abuse involves a very different set of dynarhics than most
crimes that are committed against adults. In the vast majority of these | cases, the crime is
committed by someone who is either related to the child or has established a position of trust with
that child. It is characterized by coercion, intimidation, secrecy, and shame. Typically, disclosure of
abuse precipitates a crisis within the fémily itself. If the child is removed from the home, it is a
child who must endure the shame, guilt, and embarrassment for disclosing the "family secret."

In the vast majority of cases, the abused child either stays within the home or is returned home
after placement for less than a year in foster care, and I think that's real important to remember.

These kids go home. Many of these children repeat the cycle more than once due to reabuse. Most of
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these children come from families where abuse has established itself as a generational cycle. Those
are some real important things to remember when you think about this fund, I think.

The county welfare department in each county in California is the agency that's responsible for
all of these cases. Each county receives an annual allocation from the state which has a required
minimum match of county dollars. These funds, which is called a "child welfare service allocation,"
which is for our child abuse and neglect cases, must be stretched to cover the cost of investigation,
case management, and interface with one or more court systems. They also are available to provide
direct services to abused children and their families based on an individual case plan that is designed
to change the family's abusive behavior.

California does not keep statistics as to what percentage of these funds go to providing direct
services to these individuals, nor do we know to what extent these funds are used for therapeutic
intervention. However, we do know that funding increases have not corresponded to caseload growth,
and the county welfare departments rarely, if ever, use a portion of their county welfare service
allocation for treatment.

So I really think it's important to establish those treatment dollars aren't out there for these
kids in any other system. That question comes up a lot: Well, why isn't welfare paying for these kids
when they're mandated to serve them?

CHAIRMAIN TORRES: Where do those questions come up? In hearings of the Board of Control?

MS. CALLAHAN: No. This is more in terms of legislative discussions, community discussions.
I have never attended a Board of Control hearing. I simply act as a child advocate on the county
level and I do sorhe statewide advocacy.

I do believe Solano County is typical, however. First, only the most severely abused children
enter the system. If a pétition is filed with the juvenile court for dependency action, the welfare
department is required to make a reasonable, never been defined in statute effort to provide services
in order for the parents to attempt to regain physical and/or legal custody of their children after
abuse has occurred. Usually the court, and this is in juvenile court, are its counseling and therapy for
the family. It then becomes the job of the social worker, who manages this case, to ensure that the
order is followed. Social workers' caseloads very dramatically can run from a caseload of 25 abusive
families to 130 at any one time.

The challenge is to first find someone who is qualified and has experience with child abuse,
either in the public or private sector. The second is to find a way of paying for this court-ordered
service. Although the law does not prevent a parent from paying for these services, it is illegal to
not provide the service if the parent refuses to pay. And that's a real important thing to remember
as well.

If the child and their family qualifies for Medi-Cal, which many of the families are, they are
allowed a maximum of two visits a month for counseling. Solano has approximately 70 individuals in
private practice at any one time. I can count on one hand the number that accept Medi-Cal. Okay?
[t's just impossible to find therapists who take Medi-Cal anymore today. Part of the reason is

because of the ceiling that's imposed for the hourly costs for a therapist.
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Mental health charges on a sliding scale. We do have a mental health department in our county
and they do deliver counseling services. However, when we looked into mental health's waiting list
about a year ago, they had 15 sexually abused children who were waiting on a waiting list for therapy
and treatment. So again, that's a resource that is really heavily dverutilized in the county and is
often not available to these kids. .

Earlier this year we did a needs assessment. That's oné of the jobs of the Children's Network;
to find out where the gaps in services are for kids, especially "at risk" children. '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: We're aware of that but that's not why we wanted you to testify today.
We want to know what this has to do with the issue of backlog of payments and what impact that has
on children, and that's what we wanted to get to. .

MS. CALLAHAN: Okay. I can talk about tha.t very briefly. First of all, last year in Solano
County we had about 10-15 therapists that were accepting Victim Witness. That is now down to two.
We have one treatment program in the county. It serves parents who are -court-ordered for sexual
abuse. They have a $40,000...

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Excuse me. In Solano County, there were 10-15 therapists who were
treating Victim Witness... ‘

MS. CALLAHAN: Who were willing'to accept victim reimbursement.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Reimbursement. Now there are only...

MS. CALLAHAN: Two or three.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right.

MS. CALLAHAN: And then the second thing is there's a private nonprofit treatment program
that is currently owed almost $40,000. It was a program that you mentioned. They took a loan from
the board of supervisors that is now due and payable and they are really looking at closing their doors
next month. Two examples. ' _ :

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Any questions? Senator Marks.

SENATOR MARKS: Why are there less people now than there were before? Why has the
number been reduced from 15, or whatever it was, to two? .

MS. CALLAHAN: Because of the fact that the therapists that were willing to wait for
reimbursement now have claims, some of them, you know, 15, $20,000 in outstanding claims. And
they just are having such a.cash flow problem, they're reluctant to take anymore clients that could
conceivably get victim reimbursement. They .will not...

SENATOR MARKS: They go before the Board of Control to get their money?

MS. CALLAHAN: No, they generally don't.

SENATOR MARKS: Who do they go to?

MS. CALLAHAN: The way that it happens in our county is the claims are either filed through
our county victim coordinator, who works out of the D.A.'s office, and she does an excellent job of
filing those claims and trying to get them out.

SENATOR MARKS: With whom? Who does she file...

MS. CALLAHAN: With the Board of Control. With the state.
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SENATOR MARKS: And the Board of Control acts individually upon all these items and either
turns them down or accepts them?

MS. CALLAHAN: As I understand, each claim is looked at individually.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you very much, Miss Callahan. Thank you all for being with us
this morningv and afternoon. We're now going to move to the Department of General Services'
internal audit of the program, and I'd like to call on P. G. Aga’rwal, acting chief, Office of
Management Technology and Planning; Miss Carolyn Robinson, the audit manager; and Mr. Ignacio
Hernandez, Department of Finance, who was subpoenaed for this committee.

(SWEARING IN OF WITNESSES)

MR. DeWITT: Please raise your right hand. Do you solemnly swear or affirm that the
testimony that you are about to give before this committee is the truth, the whole truth, and nothing
but the truth?

‘Mr. Hernandez, are you here because you were served with a subpoena of the committee?

MR. IGNACIO HERNANDEZ: That's correct.

MR. DeWITT: Since you were subpoenaed and you have taken the oath, do you understand that
you are granted immunity, as was previously stated, under Section 9410 of the Government Code?

MR. HERNANDEZ: I understand.

MR. DeWITT: Do you further understand that such immunity requires you to answer questions
which you think may incriminate you in a criminal proceeding or may subject you to disgrace or
infamy?

MR. HERNANDEZ: I understand.

MR. DeWITT: From the previous statement, is it also your understanding that the immunity
does not extend to perjury as a result of your testimony here or the production of documents here? k

MR. HERNANDEZ: I understand.

- MR. DeWITT: Please be seated.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you very much, gentleman and lady. Mr. Agarwal, you're acting
chief of the Office of Management Technology and Planning, and according to the May 1987 audit of
the Victims of Crime program, the audit unit was requested to study and evaluate the system of
internal accounting and administrative controls of the Victims of Violent Crime administered by the
Board of Control. _

[s that the only reason why you were asked to conduct and prepare this audit?

MR. P. G. AGARWAL: That's my understanding, yes.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Understanding from whom?

MR. AGARWAL: From my audit staff.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: From whom?

MR. AGARWAL: From the audit staff.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: From the audit staff. Who instructed you to conduct the audit?

MR. AGARWAL: It is my undérstanding, again, that it was instructed by Tony Anthony to
conduct the audit.
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'CHAIRMAN TORRES: Was it Mr. Anthony who spoke to you directly requesting the audit?

MR. AGARWAL: I was not in the acting position at the time the audit was requested; so I could
‘not speak precisely; but my as my audit staff tells me, that it was Tony Anthony who requested the

audit. _
| CHAIRMAN TORRES: Not Miss Yost.

MR. AGARWAL: No, that's not -my understandmg

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What was your role in the May 1987 audit of the Victims of Crlme
program?

MR. AGARWAL: Personally, I did not have much of a role because I did not take the acting
responsibility until June. ' '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Of this year.

MR. AGARWAL: That's right.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: - Did you receive assistance from the General Services staff?

MR. AGARWAL: It is the General Services staff that conducted the audit.

CHAIRMAN.TORRES: And so you received their assistance in the preparation analysis of the
audit document. ‘

MR. AGARWAL: That is correct.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who were these individuals?

MR. AGARWAL: The two people sitting on my right are the audit manager for General
Services and also one of the auditors for General Services.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Was there any assistance or input provided by the Victims of Crime
program staff?

. MR. AGARWAL: I do not know.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You do not know.

MR. AGARWAL: No. _ .

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Briefly outline the significant findings, if you will, for the committee
relative to controls established in the audit and how accurate are these findings; and finally, were
there any changes requested to be made by managerial staff of the agency in question, and if so, to
what extent?

MR. AGARWAL: We issued the draft audit report to Tony Anthony. Again, since I was coming
in at that time when this was happening, there were no changes requested to the audit report. There
was a pre-exit briefing made to the audit report, and that's the normal process in the audit. And at
that time, the draft audit report was issued. So to my knowledge, no alterations were made to the
audit report. It was presented as per the findings of the audit staff.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Never any requests made to you?

MR. AGARWAL: Not to me, no.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And why was this audit never published?

MR. AGARWAL: 1 could not -- well, the normal process for.audits is that the audit is
conducted and it's given to the organization the audit is on, and they normally respond to the audit;
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and at that point, the audit is published along with the responses. And since the due date for the
response to the audit is November 18th, the audit is not yet publishable.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: The final audit results then will be received for public review when?

MR. AGARWAL: Following -~ we expect the response from Board of Control on November 18th
and we'll combine that with the audit report and then be published.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How many drafts have been prepared of this audit?

MR. AGARWAL: 1do not know. ‘

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You've taken over this responsibility since June for this audit?

MR. AGARWAL: That's right.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: How many drafts of the audit had been prepared since you assumed
responsibility for the audit? ,

MR. AGARWAL: The only draft that I know of is the draft that I signed. If there were any
audit drafts prepared before that time, I do not know. _

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So you never saw the May 1987 audit draft?

‘MR. AGARWAL: No, Idid not.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Isn't that kind of strange, if you were in charge of the audit, not to have
seen an audit that was prepared, or a draft that was prepared just a month prior?

MR. AGARWAL: The reason is not surprising is because we conduct a lot of routine audits of a
number of different agencies, and we did not treat it as anything different. So it was treated just
like any other audit.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Well, I realize that, sir, but there was an audit, that I have in my
possession, cited With "Draft" and "Confidential", dated May 1987, Department of General Services.
You do work for the Office of Management Technology and Planning, do you not?

MR. AGARWAL: That's correct.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And you never saw this document that was dated May of '877

MR. AGARWAL: It's because I took the responsibility in that position in June.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I understand that, sir, but I took the responsibility of being a legislator
in 1974. 1 certainly have known what's happened before in this Legislature in '73 and '72. And when
I've introduced legislation, I always look back to what the statutes say to have a frame of reference
as to what I'm doing in future legislation. I would think that you, as the chief auditor, would look
back at least 30 days for an audit that was prepared in draft form regarding the very subject matter
over which vou were given jurisdiction. And you state to this committee, and I remind you that you
are under oath, that you never saw this nor ever heard of this audit document?

MR. AGARWAL: No, I did not.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who assigned you to your position to head up the office?

MR. AGARWAL: It was Miss Elizabeth Yost.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Miss Elizabeth Yost. Did Miss Elizabeth Yost ever tell you that this
document existed? '

MR. AGARWAL: No.
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did you ever hear, as a matter of rumor, in the department or in your
operation from employees of the Victims Crime that this document existed?

MR. AGARWAL: No, I did not. However, I was aware of the fact that we are conducting an
audit of the Board of Control, and the audit essentially had been completed by April or so, and we
were in the process of preparing a draft response to the Board of Control and which is the one I
signed in August.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Let me -- if I may, Senator Marks -~ I just want to find out
how you people operate over there. If my staff had prepared for me a report that was dated May of
1987 and I hire a new staff person to take over that staff person's responsibilities, I would give that
new staff person as much information as they would require to make the best report possible.
Wouldn't you think that'd be the logical thing to do? '

MR. AGARWAL: ThatI agree with.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did it éver strike you that perhaps you should have been given this draft
so that you might look it over and maybe figure out what had been done up "to the point when you
arrived on the job?

MR. AGARWAL: Well, the reason I can see why that did not happen is that it was not until the
August date that we presented the draft audit report to the Board of Control, and since audits is not
my only responsibility -- much of the audit activity that goes on I rely a lot on the audit manager,
who's' Carolyn Robinson sitting next to me. '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Then why was this report prepared at all? Do you know?

MR. AGARWAL: No, I could not go into that either.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks.

SENATOR MILTON MARKS: May I look at the report just one moment, please? Senator
Torres, may I look at that just a second? This report was prepared by state employees? This is what
is prepared by state employees?

MR. AGARWAL: That's correct.

SENATOR MARKS: How is a report, which is prepared by state .employees, labeled
"Confidential"? It's public. It's a public document. It's not confidential at all.

, MR. AGARWAL: As I understand, audit reports are public, the ones the auditors complete,
which is at the point that the response is made by the agency upon which the audit is being
. conducted. Until that time, we do treat them as confidential because there may be...

SENATOR MARKS: What right do you have to treat them as confidential? There is a whole
series of bills -~ whole series of laws that declare that public; that documents which are prepared by
public employees are public, not confidential at all. So what right do you have to declare them
confidential?

MR. AGARWAL: T could not speak on the legal business for doing so, except for the fact that if
we don't give the organization a chance to respond to the audit, there may be some errors in the audit
itself, and we feel it would be unfairly treating the organization.

SENATOR MARKS: Well, I would like somebody on the staff to look.at that, because I've
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handled -- the days I used to practice law, I've handled a number of cases involving matters which are
public documents. These are public documents. They're not confidential. Any member of the public
is entitled to see them. Whether you saw them or not, any member of the public is entitled to see
them, I'd like to know what authority, if any, is given to a state agency to declare or to seek to have
these documents made confidential, because I don't believe they are.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: We'll look into that, Senator. Thank you. Mr. Agarwal, I want to remind
you again that you've been sworn to testify to the truth' of the matters before this committee.
Sergeant, would you piease come forward? I want you to look very carefully at this draft again -- it's
dated May 1987 -- because your name appears on it, sir, as the acting chief, Office of Management
and Technology. And there's a statement that says, "If you have any questions, please call me,"
referring to yourself, "or Carolyn Robinson, audit manager."

Now, you've testified, and your memory may be fuzzy, yoiu testified just a few moments ago
that you had never seen this document dated May 1987, which is the audit of the Victims of Crime
program, yet your name appears on it. Would you please take a look at it very carefully.

MR. AGARWAL: Senator, to the best of my recollection, I have signed the audit report ~- I
don't remember the exact date in August, and again, I'll have to rely upon Carolyn Robinson as to
what the date of the audit was -- but the audit report that I signed -- sometimes these documents are
prepared beforehand; it may be a while before they get for the signature — but my best recollection
is that the audit report that [ signed was -- the cover memo was dated August 18, or somewhere
thereabouts.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you seen this document before?

MR. AGARWAL: Without going through the document in detail, I could not say. I have seen
obviously an audit report that we have formerly transmitted to Tony Anthony, and I could not
precisely say this is exactly the same document or not.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Miss Robinson...

SENATOR MARKS: Could I ask one -- I'm sorry, Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks.

SENATOR MARKS: Are you telling me that documents are prepared in advance, that you then
sign before they are attached to the report? Is that what you just told us? You told us just a moment
ago that this document -~ that your signature might have been put upon a piece of paper which was
not appended to this report. Is that correct?

MR. AGARWAL: No. What I'm saying is that this is a copy of the audit report, and the audit
report ['ve been referring to is the one that we formerly transmitted to Tony Anthony in August. And
what I'm saying is that ['m not sure if this is exactly the same réport or not.

SENATOR MARKS: But your name's on it.

MR. AGARWAL: My name is on that cover memo that is not signed at this point, and that's
why I was questioning if this is exactly the same report that I signed or not.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Excuse me, sir. Do you sign reports that you have not read before?

MR. AGARWAL: No, I do read reporté that I sign. But what I'm saying, this is a bulky
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document and there's a very similar report that we formerly transmitted and I'm not sure this is
precisely the same one or not. ‘

CHAIRMAN TORRES: I'm going to give you some time to look through it to see whether you're
familiar with that document or not.

MR. AGARWAL: All right.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: 1 undérstand his signature is not on it, just his name is on it, which was
why I was wondering if his name appears on documents that he has not seen. If that is the practice,
then we need to know that. If it is not, we need to know that as well.

Miss Robinson.

MS. CAROLYN ROBINSON: Yes, sir. My name is Carolyn Robinson. I'm one of the supervisoré
in the audit section of the Office of Management Technology and Planning within the Department of
General Services.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What was your role in the results of the May 1987 document that I have
in front of me? Are you famijliar with this document?

MS. ROBINSON: I was the supervisor in charge of creaﬁng that document.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Now, when Mr. Agarwal came on board, I assume he took
jurisdiction of your -- he was your supervisor at that point?

i MS. ROBINSON: He was. A

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did you hand him this document to let him know.what was going on
beforehand? , S

MS. ROBINSON: Whether I handed it to him, I couldn't say. We discussed it on a number of
occasions. ’ | |

CHAIRMAN TORRES: You discussed it on a number of occasions. Well, he doesn't seem to
remember that you discussed it at all. How many number of occasions did you discuss this audit?

MS. ROBINSON: Well, the Board of Control obviously is a topic of some interest throughout the
Department of General Services and to this committee. I couldn't say precisely how many times.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Miss Robinson, I'm going to ask you a very important question
now, and I remind you you're under oath. Was this document reviewed by managerial staff of this-
program for the purpose of modifying findings to reflect a more positive tone in the final document?
Did someone say, "Miss Robinson, this doesn't sound too good. Can we fix it up a little to make it
sound a little better, to make us look a little better?"?

MS. ROBINSON: Absolutely not.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: No one ever approached you with that recommendation?

MS. ROBINSON: No. )

CHAIRMAN TORRES: In your experience as an auditor, do you feel that the audit properly
reflects the current situation of the Victims of Crime program?

MS. ROBINSON: What it is is an internal control opinion of the accounting systems which
reflect the claims payment from the assessment fund from the time that they receive notification of
a claim until the claim assessment fund is charged, and in that context, yes, I do believe that it's
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accurate as of April 30th.
| CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mmm hmm. Was there any other reason to provide or to conduct this
audit other than to tell us that?

MS. ROBINSON: I'm not sure what you mean.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Just answer the question. Has there been any other reasons as to why
this audit was initiated other than to provide the findings that you've articulated?

MS. ROBINSON: Not to my knowledge. ‘

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Have you had a chance to review the document?

MR. AGARWAL: Yes, I had a chance to look at it, and again, to the best of my recollection,
this does not look like the report that I signed for transmittal to Tony Anthony.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Miss Robinson said she spoke to youA on a number of occasions regarding
this document.

MR. AGARWAL: Regarding the Board of Control audit, yes; but specifics to this document,
again, in a normal course of audit, we discuss the audit report or the findings of the audit.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Are you her supervisor?

MR. AGARWAL: Yes.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And she has communicated to you -- at least she's stated before this
committee she's communicated to you regarding the findings in this document and you still say that
you never had those kinds of conversations with Miss Robinson?

MR. AGARWAL: No, I'm not denying the fact that we had conversations regarding the Board of
Control audit, and some of the things that are in this document, but what I'm saying is that this is not
the document that I formerly signed as transmitted to Tony Anthony as part of the audit report.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Calderon.

ASSEMBLYMAN CHARLES CALDERON: Sir, have you been threatened in any way in terms of
retaliation that may be taken against you if you admit that this document is the document that you
had approved and was precedent to whatever final document came out?

MR. AGARWAL: No, not at all. There's nothing of that sort at all.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Senator Marks, since you're the other member of this
committee, I would like permission to issue a subpoena duces tecum for all notes, drafts,
memorandum, etc. in connection with this audit from the Board of Control and from the Victims of
Violent Crimes Fund.

SENATOR MARKS: I agree.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Would you prepare such a subpoena then, Mr. Gordon?

Is there anything else you'd like to add, Miss Robinson?

MS. ROBINSON: Possibly by way of clarification, something about the growth of the draft
which I believe you have before you.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: That would be helpful to us.

MS. ROBINSON: That is that for various reasons, the situation regarding the health of the

assessment fund and the accounting systems, which produced management information, became of
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‘extreme concern to Elizabeth Yost and to Tony Anthony. They communicated that concern to Jack
Smith, who was then the chief of Office of Management Technology and Planning who gave me the
instructions in November of ‘86

CHAIRMAN TORRES: They communicated what concern, Miss Robinson?

MS. ROBINSON: That they where concerned about whether or not the fund was going to run out
of money, whether or not there were problems with internal controls, whether the accounting reports
that were being created internally accurately reflected the condition; and what they wanted to know
was' if there was anything else. They obviously -- nothing that the audit disclosed is in conflict with
any of the testimony that you've had this morning, especially Linda Siegel's comment about how she
approached the Board on a number of occasions towards making administrative corrections, but they
were buried under such a crush of claims, that it was really almost unfeasible for them to come to
any reasonable understanding about changing the systems. And what Mr. Anthony and Miss Yost
Wante_d to know was was there anything else going on. They wanted an independent appraisal.

We began the audit work in January. It immediately came to our attention that there were
some fundamental breakdowns in internal controls in this system, and we produced an abbreviated
management letter for the Board of Control which we presented in March. As a result of extensive
discussions with the Board of Control and the management, we did some additional work and we
expanded that report from 9 pages to the approximately 80 that you have now, and in that context,
yes, certainly we were asked to expand upon the functions.” The report that you have before you now
I can't see how anybody could possibly understand that as in any way abbreviating the findings since
the report did go from 9 pages to the document that you see. And maybe there's some
misunderstanding with that.

But in terms of the document that you see before you now, the difference between the report
that was produced in May and the one that was finally exited with the Board of Control as the official
draft audit report, as far as I am aware, the only changes were editorial and typographical.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And did Miss Yost have a hands-on relationship with your staff in
ensuring that the audit come out as quickly as possible?

MS. ROBINSON: No, she did not.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Soshe just talked to you as s matter of casual conversation?

MS. ROBINSON: We had a number of -- as we progressed through the audit report, we hnd a
number of formal meetings. ,

CHAIRMAN TORRES: A number of formal meetings where she and Mr. Anthony were present'?

MS. ROBINSON: Yes. | '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And all those formal meetings, they were merely requesting -- their
concern regarding the potential deficiency of the fund?

MS. ROBINSON: Yes.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And wanted to know if there was any other problems that they might
consider being part of the audit.

MS. ROBINSON: Yes.
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; CHAIRMAN TORRES: Of course, at this time, you are aware, that this audit was not public
and still is not public-

MS..ROBINSON: That's correct.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All rigﬁt. Mr. Calderon.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Miss Robinson, would you be surprised to find a final report
made public that would be different in substance from this draft report that has been circulated
today atthis hearing?

MS. ROBINSON: Yes, I would.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Senator Marks.

SENATOR MARKS: What makes this report not public?

MS. ROBINSON: At the point where we begin our field work, and we were discussing internally,
the report does talk about a number of breakdowns in internal control, such that if they were
disclosed to the general public, the funds might be further misappropriated. In addition to that, there
are some matters which we uncovered which have to do with administration/personnel matters. We
felt those were inappropriate for disclosure. So for that reason, we made particular effort to keep
the distribution of the draft to the Board of Control itself and to the management of the Board of
Control until those actions could be corrected. ’

SENATOR MARKS: I wish you would advise me in writing as to what -- on what grounds you
have the right to keep this private. ' '

MS. ROBINSON: Yes, sir. ‘

SENATOR MARKS: Because I believe they are public documents and the public's entitled to see
them.

MS. ROBINSON: We did seek the opinion of legal counsel, and 1 will be happy to provide you
with that opinion.

SENATOR MARKS: Independent legal counsel?

MS. ROBINSON: My own house counsel.

SENATOR MARKS: I'd like to see it.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Thank you, Senator. Mr. Hernandez, Ignacio Hernandez, you're the
actual auditor for the Victims of Crime program as a representative of the Department of General
Services?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Yes, I was the auditor in charge from mid-January through, I guess, until
the end of October when I transferred over to the Department of Finance.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: At any time were you involved in high level administrative meetings
whereby the direction or the weight of the audit was changed?

MR. HERNANDEZ: By the tine we met with Ellzabeth Yost and the director, Tony Anthony,
we had pretty much decided -- my audit manager and myself -- that we needed to stop the audit
because things were -- things seemed to be getting out of hand at the Board.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What do you mean "getting out of hand"? Why does that mean?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Well, we're now in a northrup(?) situation. Unfortunately, there were a
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number of problems, you know, as far as personnel, supervision of employees who were either
conducting fraudulent activities or incompetent. There was management overriding staff deci.;,ions,
things of that matter. We decided that if we continued there, nothing was going to get fixed. We
could be there the rest of the year and we would just get bogged down and the problems would
persist. So my audit manager and I decided to bring it to the attention of Elizabeth Yost and Tony
Anthony. It was at that point that it was agreed that we would go ahead and prepare a management
letter and...

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What is a management letter?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Well, because normally when you do an audit, you prepare an audit report,
but because of the serious nature of the findings, we decided that we needed to outline, in a very
brief summary, the findings which we had come across, and our intent was to present that to the
members of the Board of Control, the three-member board chaired by the director. '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: At any time was the audit used, in your opinion, to bring disfavor upon
any officer of the Board of Control and/or the Victims of Crime program? '

MR. HERNANDEZ: Not while I was involved.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: That implies it had occurred another time when you were...

MR. HERNANDEZ: No. I mean -- what I'm saying is -~ your question leads me to think that
something may have happened. As far as I know, nothing like that happened. I was not involved in
any type of discussions along those lines. I would have thought — I'm formerly from the Auditor
General's Office. I spent a little over two years there. So I wanted to see this done in a very
independent manner. I did not want to get involved in any kind of politics. I did not see anything to
that effect as far as the writing of the report or the conducting of the audit.

CHAIRMAN’ TORRES: So in your dealings with the audit, did you at any tifne become aware of
any direct administrative role by Elizabeth Yost in the operation of the Victims of Crime program?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Yés, my understanding was Elizabeth Yost acted in Tony Anthony's pla;e-
whenever he was not available. Also, she was at numerous meetings with us, as far as the discussion
of the audit report. |

CHAIRMAN TORRES: When you mean "numerous meetings" regarding the discussion of the
audit report, how many meetings are those in numbers? '

MR. HERNANDEZ: Well, I may have to take back numerous. Two to three. There were
numerous meetings; I think she attended two or three. We had numerous meetings with staff of the
Board of Control, which included Lane Richmond at one point when he was the acting head there, and .
Austin Eaton and Jack Smith when he was a head, but I believe two or three meetings with Elizabeth
Yost. ‘

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what was the attitude and role that Miss Yost played at those
meetings? .

MR. HERNANDEZ: At the very first meeting when we took the management letter to her, she
was visibly upset and disappointed. 1 think she felt like she had been let down. 1 think she was
shocked. The audit unit at General Services had conducted an -audit in 1983, I believe the report
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number of that was R83-1200, and in that report, it was brought to the attention of management that
there were numerous internal control weaknesses and possible abuses in delays and backlogs. I think
Elizabeth Yost had believed, from whatever information she was receiving from individuals over
there, that the problems had been cleaned up. And so when we went in to conduct our audit and came
back with a very negative report, I think she was genuinely shocked. '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What other role did Mr. Anthony play in respect to this audit?

MR. HERNANDEZ: He was -- as I recall at the very first meeting that we spoke to Elizabeth
Yost, she immediately, once we started on the rhanagement letter to discuss the items, she left the
room to bring in the director, who -- I believe he was to be at this meeting but he was momentarily
discussing something with s%mebody, so she made sure that he came in before we started. He sat
down and listened to what we had, and again, he showed the same signs of being shocked at our
report.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Being shocked at the report or wanting to do something about it or being
shocked because it might show something he didn't want to show? What was the shock about?

MR. HERNANDEZ: No, I think he was shocked in that...

CHAIRMAN TORRES: "He" meaning whom?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Tony Anthony. He was shocked in that there were these problems, which
evidentally somewhere along the lines over at the Board somebody had led him to believe that the
problems had been taken care of. Ibelieve in January of 1987, the backlog had been eliminated, and I
guess the feeling was that they were over their problems.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Who do you feel misled him? Who did he say he felt misled him?

MR. HERNANDEZ: He never said who he felt to be misled, but...

CHMRMAN TORRES: Did you have an idea as to who might have misled him?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Well, two days later we had a meeting, again with Elizabeth Yost and Tony
Anthony, and they called in Lane Richmond and Judith Embree and they were both, I guess for want
of ;51 better word, called on the carpet for what was going on there.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Do you think, according to your audit report, justifiably or unjustifiably?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Oh no, I think it's very justifiable.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: And give me some examples to justify that statement.

MR. HERNANDEZ: There were numerous problems. I don't have the audit report in front of
me, but what we did is we divided the audit into two sections: a claims review section to review the
handling of claims, and an EDP portion o review that new EDP syétem.

As far as the review of claims, we found that there were some claims which had been approved
by either -- well, in a couple of cases by Lane Richmond which did not comply with the Government
Code. For instance, if an individual voluntarily agreed to fight and got involved in an altercation.
There was one specific one that I can recall where an individual freely challenged four individuals
into a fight and evidently he must have known some karate because he was able to keep them at bay,

but at some point, he tired; the four individuals knocked him down. They did not do any damage to
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- him, as the coroner's report indicated. The death was due to atherosclerosis. There was no bruises or
visible marks on the body. '

So you have this individual who freely challenged four individuals to a fighf, lost, died because
of a hardening of the arteries, and it was approved for payment automatically by Lane Richmond.
That did not fit with the code which says that if you, you know, if I decide to challenge you into a
fight and I get hurt, I'm not eligible, I'm not a victim. '

So there were those kinds of things where claims were paid that were not properly veriﬂed,'and
we found those kinds of items. ’

CHAIRMAN TORRES: What accounted for the backlog, in your opinion?

MR. HERNANDEZ: As far as the backlog, you know, that was an area that as we decided to
leave the -~ to back out of the audit because we needed to inform management of the seriousness of
the problems, that was an area we.did not get into. I had been informed by eye level staff there,
certain managers, that there was no backlog, but I had heérd from the staif themselves, the working
level staff, that there was a backlog. I'm not sure what it's dué to. Obviously, more people are filing
claims. As to whether the staff is able to handle that load or is properly trained, we did not get into
that area. |

CHAIRMAN TORRES: All right. Any further questions? Mr. Calderon.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: You examined 30 claims. Is that correct?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Yes, we attempted to pull a judgmental sample.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: The sampie was random?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Yes, it was random. o ‘

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: And based on your evaluation of those 30 claims, you
determined that -- how much money was lost? . . ‘

MR. HERNANDEZ: In addition to that random review of 30 claims, we pulled a second set of
approximately 30 emergehéy award claims, and in doing so, we attempted to test to see that they
were properly verified and that the payment went out within 90 days. We spoke to an EDP person
there - Laura -- and we asked her to prepare for us an EDP report of emerency award overpayments,
and we gave her some parameters, a description, of what we believed would create an dverpayment
listing; and in doing so, we came up with a listing of $600,000 worth of claims that had not been
collected or reported on the financial statements and had not been reported to the Legislature. A

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: So you took a look at 60 claims; 30 emergency work claims and
30 other claims. '

MR. HERNANDEZ: As I can recall.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Now, with respect to the emergency award claims, I guess in all
fairness we ought to point out that there would be a percentage of money that would be uncollectable
that would be due to the nature of the emergency award program. Is that fair to say? .

MR. HERNANDEZ: I'm sure there's some amounts that would not be worth collecting.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: But in your opinion, not $600,000 worth.

MR. HERNANDEZ: No. As I understand, in testing some of that emergency award claims that
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we judgmentally selected, we traced them back into this report. At the time we were doing this, it
was approaching March 17th when we had decided that there was no further good to be done by our
continuing there; we needed to report to management. We did not test that whole report. Ibelieve
there were 1,200 items on there. There was no way we were going to test them all.

In its response to our management letter, management at the Board assumed responsibility for
finding out what the -- if there were any claims on there that were not overpayments; if there were
any errors or any amounts not worth collecting.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Al right. With respect to the 30 claims that were not
emergency award type claims, you found a loss of approximately $130,0007

MR. HERNANDEZ: The loss -- $110,000 came from claims that had been -~ appeared to have
been delibzrately overpaid by one of the -- a former staff member who has since been arrested. I
don't know if I'm free to give out that name, so at this point, I'll just refrain from mentioning his
name. But there was an individual who was arrested for taking kickbacks. I was informed that there
were 20 claims that were submitted to the Department of Justice. I took a look at those claims and 1
calculated the loss out of 13 of them and it was $110,000. 1 then went back to find out if
management was reviewing the rest of this employee's claims. I think there were 384 total, and I
found that management had only looked at 30% and had stopped investigating those claims. So that
$110,000 comes from that.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Now, wait a minute. You said you picked these claims
randomly. How did you happen to get...

MR. HERNANDEZ: I'm sorry. What we did was we -- when we became aware of this employee,
we took some more -- looked at some more claims, and that's how we came up with $110,000. That's
a separate issue in the report.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: What's this $130,0007

MR. HERNANDEZ: It includes -- obviously $110,000 is this employee's overpayments which
involved some fraudulent activity, and the rest, 20 some odd thousand, I guess the balance, is due to
overpayments on the part of staff.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: 5o let me see if I understand. You picked ~- of the 30 cases that
you picked randomly, 20 of these cases, amounting to $110,000 in loss of money, just happened to
be...

MR. HERNANDEZ: No, I'm sorry. The 30 we picked did not involve this employee. These were
brought to our attention.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: All right. What was the loss volume on those 307?

MR. HERNANDEZ: On the 307 Fifteen to twenty thousand dollars. But what we were doing
there was not looking to see if there were overpayments. We were looking to see if there was
compliance with Government Code statutes, whether or not -- just operational type review to make
sure that the claims were properly verified.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: All right. So you have no idea if there's any other employees

throughout the system that are committing fraud.
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MR. HERNANDEZ: That was part of the problem. In reviewing those 30 claims, we found that
the staff's work is not reviewed by a supervisof; and as a result, the former employee was able to
commit this fraud since he was able to approve claims and nobody knew that he was approving these
massive claims without any proper verification. A

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: So in fact — well, just of those 30 claims amounting to
$15-20 thousand, you found an error rate of 37%?

MR. HERNANDEZ: As I recall, we calculated an error rate approximately of that.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: All right. So the Board processes about 20,000 claims a year?

MR. HERNANDEZ: I recall that figure. Yes, Ibelieye that's correct.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: And so is it fair to assume that there could be a 37% error rate
that applies to the 20,000 claims that the Board does process? Strictly as suggested from your audit,
does it not?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Well, it's certainly suggested from an audit standpoint. We would properly
do some sort of statistical testing if we were going to state something like that, but it certainly
indicates something along those lines. ‘ ’

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Thank you.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Are you familiar with the Mary Vincent case?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Idon't recall that case. Oh, is that the individual who lost her arms below
the elbow?

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Yes. Was that part of your audit as well?

MR. HERNANDEZ: No, it was not.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Any further questions? One last question. Which of the managers had
said that there was not a backlog? You mentioned that there were managers who said there was not
a backlog. Who said that?

' MR. HERNANDEZ: That was Ray Banion, who is now deceased.
. CHAIRMAN TORRES: Anyone else who said that?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Yes. In talking to Judith Embree, she had led me to believe that there was
no longer a backlog in early January. I did not -- somewhere in January. I did not pursue that
because we were getting into other areas. '

CHAIRMAN TORRES: So there may have not been a backlog in early January is what you're
saying? o

MR. HERNANDEZ: No. What I'm saying is I was tolcf there was not. We did not investigate it.
I understand from the staff that -- later I understood from the staff that there was a backlog.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did it ever come to your knowledge that there was in fact a backlog at
that time from your audit? ’

MR. HERNANDEZ: Not from the .result‘s of my audit, but from ongoing conversations with the
staff.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Ongoing conversations with...?

MR. HERNANDEZ: With the staff.
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CHAIRMAN TORRES: And what was the morale of the staff during that period of time that
you were involved in this audit? »

MR. HERNANDEZ: When I went in in January, they were eager to call the Auditor General --
well, actually, at first they thought we were Auditor General and I explained to them that we were
not. They were eager to call them in...

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Were they disappointed that you were not?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Very disappointed.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Why?

MR. HERNANDEZ: I think they wanted somebody who had the appearance of independence or
who would be objective. For some reason, they felt we might not be. I attempted to assure them
that as far as my role, that I would be, and I asked them at that point, since there was no known fraud
‘going on that we knew of, to allow us to continue our work and to allow us to publish a report.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Did you gain their confidence and respect thereafter?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Ibelieve I still have their confidence. Yes, I did.

CHAIRMAN TORRES: Mr. Calderon.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: I do have some follow-up questions. I want to -- you've already
testified regarding your meeting with Mr. Anthony, Miss Embree, and Mr. Richmond wherein you
indicated that you had noticed what appeared to you to be some type of surprise on the part of Mr.
Anthony when he discovered the resuits of the preliminary audit. Do you recall that statement?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Yes, I do.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: The reason why it's important for you to recall is because Mr.
Richmond and Miss Embree made the same statements to legislative committees in the Assembly
about the backlog being taken care of and having been eliminated. Over what period of time does
your audit cover? In other words, what is the period of claimé that your audit covered?

MR. HERNANDEZ: We selected the claims as of January -- I believe January 27th. That was
our sample. We pulled samples as of January 27th.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Of what year?

MR. HERNANDEZ: 1987. 5o it does not include anything then.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: So your audit didn't include evaluation of any claims that were
processed, or are in the process of being processed before January 27th of 1987.

MR. HERNANDEZ: Well, it did include claims that had already been completed as of January
27th. It would not have included claims February, March, April.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: Oh, okay. So in other words, claims that had been completed as
of January 27th of 1987.

MR. HERNANDEZ: Right. We were only looking ét completed claims.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: All right. Do you have any idea of how -- of the original
application date of those claims? How far did‘they go back?

MR. HERNANDEZ: I don't exactly recall, but I know what point -- area you're trying to get
into. 1 do -- in doing our work, the Government Code states that 90 days from verification a claim
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must be paid, and in talking to the staff, I was told that as long as verification was not complete, that
meant if a staff member had not finished verifying the claim, that countdown to 90 days did not

start. So theoretically, you could have claims sitting there for 10 months, and as long as a staff

- member had not started, that 90~day clock does not start. So it appears that there's a loophole in the

law, and I think that's part of the problem.

ASSEMBLYMAN CALDERON: All right. Well, that's been cured in 1223. But lef me ask you
this. There are management defects in supervision, management, a number of other administrative
defects that you identified. Do you have any reason to believe that those problems have not been
ongoing for several years?

MR. HERNANDEZ: Well, I think part of the problem was that -- I can go back to this individual

‘who ‘committed the fraud. There were documents to indicate that they -- that management had a

problem with this employee going back to, ch boy, 1985 and that this employee had -- was told that
from now on, all claims that he denied or requested discussed by the Board were going to be reviewed

_ but not claims that were'being approved by him. He subsequently started having other problems,

attempting to pay approved claims that were not properly verified, and yet, management failed to
supervise him, discipline him, or remove him.

I never did understand why that occurred. Eventually this person was arrested but he had done
a lot of damage. He had -- you know, he had taken funds for his own personal use. I never understood
the thinking behind that. 1 never got a complete answer as to that. I tried to find out what the
thinking of management was, and I just -—- maybe it goes back t